PART 1 PROCUREMENT REQUIREMENTS

INVITATION TO BID

Sealed Bids for City of Key West (CITY) "ITB #18-010 REBID: TRANSIENT RESTROOMS / DOCKMASTER BUILDING," addressed to the City of Key West, will be received at the office of the City Clerk, 1300 White Street, Key West, Florida until 3:00 p.m., local time, on the 14th day of FEBRUARY 2018, and then will be publicly opened and read. Any bids received after the time and date specified will not be considered.

Please submit one (1) original bid package and two (2) electronic copies on USB drives with a single PDF file of the entire bid package. Bid package shall be enclosed in a sealed envelope, clearly marked on the outside "ITB #18-010 REBID: TRANSIENT RESTROOMS / DOCKMASTER BUILDING — CITY MARINA at GARRISON BIGHT" addressed and delivered to the City Clerk at the address noted above.

The CITY is seeking BIDS from qualified individuals or firms for a project consisting of construction and permitting of a new Dockmaster building with transient restrooms and laundry facility and maintenance shop located at the City Marina at Garrison Bight. All improvements must meet requirements of the Florida Building Code, current edition, the Boating Infrastructure Grant (BIG), and must be constructed to meet Florida Green Building Coalition (FGBC) certification.

The full Invitation to Bid may be obtained from Demand Star by Onvia and The City of Key West website. Please contact Demand Star at www.demandstar.com or call 1-800-711-1712 or www.cityofkeywest-fl.gov

Each Bid must be submitted on the prescribed form. The Contractor shall be a licensed contractor by the State of Florida and submit proof of such with the Bid.

A MANDATORY PRE-BID BE HELD AT THE CITY MARINA AT GARRISON BIGHT, 1801 N ROOSEVELT BLVD., KEY WEST, FL 33040 ON JANUARY 31, 2018 @ 2:30PM

EACH BID MUST BE SUBMITTED ON THE PRESCRIBED FORM AND ACCOMPANIED BY BID SECURITY AS PRESCRIBED IN THE INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS, PAYABLE TO THE CITY OF KEY WEST, FLORIDA, IN AN AMOUNT NOT LESS THAN FIVE (5) PERCENT OF THE AMOUNT BID.

The Bidder shall furnish documentation showing that they are in compliance with the licensing requirements of the State and the provisions of Chapter 66 Section 87 of the Code of Ordinances of the City of Key West; within 10 days the following the Notice of Award and must demonstrate that he holds at a minimum, the following licenses & certificates;

- A. City of Key West License, as defined in Code of Ordinances, Chapter 66, enabling the Contractor to perform the work stated herein.
- B. City of Key West Business Tax License Receipt

THE BIDDER SHALL BE A LICENSED CONTRACTOR BY THE STATE OF FLORIDA AND SUBMIT PROOF OF SUCH WITH THE BID.

All insurance contracts and certificates of insurance shall be either executed by or countersigned by a licensed resident agent of the Surety or Insurance Company having his place of business in the State of Florida, and in all ways complying with the insurance laws of the State of Florida. Further, the said Surety or Insurance Company shall be duly licensed and qualified to do business in the State of Florida.

Before a Contract will be awarded for the work contemplated herein, the CITY will conduct such investigation as is necessary to determine the performance record and ability of the apparent low Bidder to perform the size and type of work specified under this Contract. Upon request, the Bidder shall submit such information as deemed necessary by the CITY to evaluate the Bidder's qualifications.

The CITY hereby notifies all Bidders that it will affirmatively ensure that in any contract entered into pursuant to this advertisement, Disadvantaged Business Enterprise will be afforded full opportunity to submit bids in response to this invitation and will not be discriminated against on the grounds of race, color, gender, religion, age, disability, marital status or national origin in consideration for this award.

For information concerning the proposed work please contact Karen Olson, Deputy Director Port and Marine Services by email at kolson@cityofkeywest-fl.gov. Verbal communications, per the City's "Cone of Silence" ordinance are not allowed.

As stated above at the time of the BID submittal the Bidder must provide satisfactory documentation of State Licenses. The Bidder shall furnish documentation showing that he is in compliance with the licensing requirements of County, and City licenses as would be required within ten days of the award. The successful Bidder must also be able to satisfy the City Attorney as to such insurance coverage and legal requirements as may be demanded by the Proposal in question. The CITY may reject BID for any and/or all of the following reasons: (1) for budgetary reasons, (2) if the proposer misstates or conceals a material fact in its bid, (3) if the proposal does not strictly conform to the law or is non-responsive to the bid requirements, (4) if the proposal is conditional, or (5) if a change of circumstances occurs making the purpose of the proposal unnecessary to the CITY. (6) if such rejection is in the best interest of the CITY. The CITY may also waive any minor formalities or irregularities in any proposal.

The CITY retains the right to award bid to the bidder that best meet the needs of the City.

* * * * * *

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

1. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

A. FORMAT

The Contract Documents are divided into parts, divisions, and sections for convenient organization and reference. Generally, there has been no attempt to divide the Specification sections into work performed by the various building trades, work by separate subcontractors, or work required for separate facilities in the Project.

B. <u>DOCUMENT INTERPRETATION</u>

Separate sections contained within these Contract Documents are intended to be mutually cooperative and provide all details reasonably required for the execution of proposed work.

Should there be any doubt as to the meaning or intent of said Contract Documents, the Bidder should request of the Deputy Port and Marine Services Director, in writing (at least 8 calendar days prior to Bid opening) an interpretation thereof. Any interpretation or change in said Contract Documents will be made only in writing in the form of Addenda to the Documents, which will be furnished to all registered holders of Contract Documents. Bidders shall submit with their Bids, or indicate receipt of all Addenda. The Owner will not be responsible for any other explanation or interpretations of said Documents.

The intent of these Documents is to describe a functionally complete project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any work, materials, or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents, as being required to produce the intended result shall be supplied whether or not specifically called for.

C. DRAWINGS

Full set of Bid Documents (Drawings) are provided with this Invitation to Bid.

2. SCOPE OF SERVICES

A general description of the work to be done is contained in the Scope of Services section.

3. REQUIRED QUALIFICATIONS

The prospective Proposers must meet the statutorily prescribed requirements before award of Contract by the CITY. Proposers must hold or obtain all licenses and/or certificates as required by the State and Local Statutes in order to bid and perform the work specified herein. Additionally all proposers must meet the minimum qualifications as described in Required Qualifications section.

4. BIDDER'S UNDERSTANDING

Each Proposer must inform himself of the conditions relating to the execution of the work and make himself thoroughly familiar with all the Contract Documents. Failure to do so will not relieve the successful Proposer of his obligation to enter into a Contract and complete the contemplated work in strict accordance with the Contract Documents.

Each Proposer shall inform himself of, and the Proposer awarded a Contract shall comply with, federal, state, and local laws, statutes, and ordinances relative to the execution of the work. This requirement includes, but is not limited to, applicable regulations concerning minimum wage rates, nondiscrimination in the employment of labor, protection of public and employee safety and health, environmental protection, the protection of natural resources, fire protection, permits, fees, and similar subjects.

5. TYPE OF BID

LUMP SUM

The Proposal for the work is to be submitted on a lump sum basis. All items required to complete the work specified or shown on the Drawings but not included in the Proposal shall be considered incidental to those set forth in the Proposal. Payment to the Contractor will be made on the measurement of the work actually performed by the Contractor, as specified in the Contract Documents.

The Bidder further proposes to accept as full payment for the Work proposed herein, the amounts computed under the provisions of the Contract Documents and based on the following lump sum amounts. The Bidder agrees that the lump sums include all allowances for overhead and profit for each type and unit of work called for in these Contract Documents.

6. PREPARATION OF BIDS

A. GENERAL

All blank spaces in the BID form must be filled in for all schedules and associated parts, as required, preferably in BLACK INK. All price information shall be clearly shown in both words and figures where required. No changes shall be made in the phraseology of the forms. Written amounts shall govern in case of discrepancy between the amounts stated in writing and the amounts stated in figures. In case of discrepancy between unit prices and extended totals, unit prices shall prevail.

Any BID shall be deemed informal which contains omissions, erasures, alterations, or additions of any kind, or prices uncalled for, or in which any of the prices are obviously unbalanced, or which in any manner shall fail to conform to the conditions of the published Invitation to BID.

Only one BID from any individual, firm, partnership, or corporation, under the same or different names, will be considered. Should it appear to the Owner that any Bidder is interested in more than one BID for work contemplated; all Bids in which such Bidder is interested will be rejected.

B. SIGNATURE

The Bidder shall sign his BID in the blank space provided therefor. If Bidder is a corporation, the legal name of the corporation shall be set forth above together with the signature of the officer or officers authorized to sign Contracts on behalf of the corporation. If Bidder is a partnership, the true name of the firm shall be set forth above together with the signature of the partner or partners authorized to sign Contracts in behalf of the partnership. If signature is by an agent, other than an officer of a corporation or a member of a partnership, a notarized power-of-attorney must be on file with the Owner prior to opening of Bids or submitted with the Bid otherwise the Bid will be regarded as not properly authorized.

C. SPECIAL BIDDING REQUIREMENTS

The Bidder's attention is brought to the hiring practices and licenses and permits of the City of Key West. These are defined in the addition to Article 39, ORDINANCES, PERMITS, AND LICENSES, as set forth in the Supplementary Conditions.

The Bidder shall submit with his Bid his experience record showing his experience and expertise in site construction and related work. Such experience record shall provide at least five current or recent projects of similar work, not more than 5 years old within the State Florida and preferably Monroe County. For each project the following information shall be provided:

- 1.Description and location of work.
- 2. Contract amount.
- 3. Dates work was performed.
- 4.Owner.
- 5. Name of Owner's contact person and phone number.
- 6.Engineer.
- 7. Name of Engineer's contact person and phone number.

The bidder shall submit with his bid a list of items to be performed by his own labor and that performed by subcontractors or others.

D. ATTACHMENTS

Bidder shall complete and submit the following forms with his bid:

- 1. Anti-Kickback Affidavit
- 2. Public Entity Crimes Form
- 3. City of Key West Indemnification Form
- 4. Equal Benefits for Domestic Partners Affidavit
- 5. Cone of Silence Affidavit

- 6. Local Vender Certification
- 7. Grant Requirements

E. <u>CITY OF KEY WEST LICENSE REQUIRED</u>

Contractor is required to have a Certified or Registered General Contractors City of Key West license. License fees not to exceed \$410.00. License shall be obtained within ten (10) days of Notice of Award.

7. STATE AND LOCAL SALES AND USE TAXES

Unless the Supplementary Conditions contains a statement that the CITY is exempt from state sales tax on materials incorporated into the work due to the qualification of the work under this Contract, all state and local sales and use taxes as required by the laws and statutes of the state and its political subdivisions shall be paid by the Contractor. Prices quoted in the Bid shall include all nonexempt sales and use taxes, unless provision is made in the Bid form to separately itemize the tax.

8. SUBMISSION OF BID

All BIDS must be submitted no later than the time prescribed, at the place, and in the manner set forth in the Invitation to Bid. Bids must be made on the Bid forms provided herewith submit one (1) ORIGINAL bid package and two (2) FLASH DRIVES containing a single PDF file of the entire bid package.

Each Bid must be submitted in a sealed envelope, so marked as to indicate the Bidder's name and its contents without being opened, and addressed in conformance with the instructions in the Invitation to Bid.

9. MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BID

Prior to the time and date designated for receipt of Bids, any Bid submitted may be withdrawn by notice to the party receiving Bids at the place designated for receipt of Bids. Such notice shall be in writing over the signature of the Bidder or by telegram. If by telegram, written confirmation over the signature of the Bidder shall be mailed and postmarked on or before the date and time set for receipt of Bids. No Bid may be withdrawn after the time scheduled for opening of Bids unless the time specified in paragraph AWARD OF CONTRACT of these Instructions to Bidders shall have elapsed.

10. BID SECURITY

BIDS must be accompanied by cash, a certified check, or cashier's check drawn on a bank in good standing, or a bid bond issued by a Surety authorized to issue such bonds in the state where the work is located, in the amount of five (5) percent of the total amount of the Proposal submitted. This bid security shall be given as a guarantee that the Bidder will not withdraw his BID for a period of sixty (60) days after bid opening, and that if awarded the Contract, the successful Bidder will execute the attached Contract and furnish properly executed Performance and Payment Bonds, each in the full amount of the Contract price within the time specified. Agent and Surety phone numbers must be provided.

The Attorney-in-Fact who executes this bond in behalf of the Surety must attach a notarized

copy of his power-of-attorney as evidence of his authority to bind the Surety on the date of execution of the bond. Where State Statute requires, certification by a resident agent shall also be provided.

If the Bidder elects to furnish a Bid Bond, he shall use the Bid Bond form bound herewith, or one conforming substantially thereto in form and content.

11. RETURN OF BID SECURITY

Within 15 days after the award of the Contract, the CITY will return the bid securities to all Bidders whose BIDS are not to be further considered in awarding the Contract. Retained bid securities will be held until the Contract has been finally executed, after which all bid securities, other than Bidders' bonds and any guarantees, which have been forfeited, will be returned to the respective Bidders whose Proposals they accompanied.

12. AWARD OF CONTRACT

The Award will be made under one Contract by the Owner on the basis of the Bid from the lowest, responsive, responsible Bidder. The Owner may award entire Bid or selected line items based on the CITY's best interest and available funds a time of Award.

Within 90 calendar days after the opening of Bids, the Owner will accept one of the Bids or will act in accordance with the following paragraphs. The acceptance of the Bid will be by written notice of award, mailed to the office designated in the Bid, or delivered to the Bidder's representative. In the event of failure of the lowest responsive, responsible Bidder to sign the Contract and provide an acceptable Performance Bond, Payment Bond, insurance certificate(s) and evidence of holding required licenses and certificates, the Owner may award the Contract to the next lowest responsive, responsible Bidder. Such award, if made, will be made within 120 days after the opening of Bids. Bidders will guarantee their Bid price(s) for up to 120 calendar days after Bid opening.

The CITY reserves the right to accept or reject any or all Bids and to waive any formalities and irregularities in said Bids.

13. BASIS OF AWARD

The award will be made by the Owner on the basis of the BID from the lowest, responsive, responsible BIDDER which, in the Owner's sole and absolute judgment will best serve the interest of the Owner. THE TOTAL OF BASE BID PLUS THE SUM OF OWNER SELECTED BID ALTERNATES WILL BE THE BASIS OF EVALUATING LOW BIDDER.

14. EXECUTION OF CONTRACT

The successful Bidder shall, within 10 working days after receiving Notice of Award, sign and deliver to the Owner a Contract in the form hereto attached together with the insurance certificate examples of the bonds as required in the Contract Documents and evidence of holding required licenses and certificates. Within 10 working days after receiving the

signed Contract from the successful Bidder, the Owner's authorized agent will sign the Contract. Signature by both parties constitutes execution of the Contract.

15. <u>CONTRACT BONDS</u>

A. PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS

The successful Bidder shall file with the CITY, at the time of delivery of the signed Contract, a Performance Bond and Payment Bond on the form bound herewith, each in the full amount of the Contract price in accordance with the requirements of Florida Statutes Section 255.05 or 713.23, as applicable, as security for the faithful performance of the Contract and the payment of all persons supplying labor and materials for the construction of the work, and to cover all guarantees against defective workmanship or materials, or both, during the warranty period following the date of final acceptance of the work by the CITY. The Surety furnishing this bond shall have a sound financial standing and a record of service satisfactory to the CITY, shall be authorized to do business in the State of Florida, and shall be listed on the current U.S. Department of Treasury Circular Number 570, or amendments thereto in the Federal Register, of acceptable Sureties for federal projects. The CONTRACTOR shall supply the OWNER with phone numbers, addresses, and contacts for the Surety and their agents. Pursuant to Section 255.05(7), Florida Statutes, in lieu of the bond required by law, the contractor may file with the city an alternative form of security in the form of cash, a money order, a certified check, a cashier's check or an irrevocable letter of credit.

B. POWER-OF-ATTORNEY

The Attorney-in-Fact (Resident Agent) who executes this Performance and Payment Bond in behalf of the Surety must attach a notarized copy of his power-of-attorney as evidence of his authority to bind the Surety on the date of execution of the bond. All Contracts, Performance and Payment Bonds, and respective powers-of-attorney will have the same date.

16. FAILURE TO EXECUTE CONTRACT AND FURNISH BOND

The Bidder who has a Contract awarded to him and who fails to promptly and properly execute the Contract or furnish the required Bonds shall forfeit the bid security that accompanied his bid, and the bid security shall be retained as liquidated damages by the CITY, and it is agreed that this said sum is a fair estimate of the amount of damages the CITY will sustain in case the Bidder fails to enter into a Contract or furnish the required Bonds. Bid security deposited in the form of cash, a certified check, or cashier's check shall be subject to the same requirement as a Bid Bond.

17. TIME OF COMPLETION

The time of completion of the work to be performed under this Contract is the essence of the Contract. Delays and extensions of time may only be allowed in accordance with the

provisions stated in the General Conditions. Time allowed for completion of the work authorized is stated in Bid.

When the Contractor receives a Notice to Proceed, he shall commence work as soon as possible and shall complete all work within the number of calendar days stipulated in the Contract.

The term of this contract will be **three-hundred** (300) calendar days.

18. PUBLIC RECORDS REQUIREMENTS

In addition to other contract requirements provided by law, each public agency contract for services must include a provision that requires the contractor to comply with public records laws, specifically to (a) keep and maintain public records that ordinarily and necessarily would be required by the public agency in order to perform the service; (b) provide the public with access to public records on the same terms and conditions that the public agency would provide the records and at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in this chapter or as otherwise provided by law; (c) ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law; and (d) meet all requirements for retaining public records and transfer, at no cost, to the public agency all public records in possession of the contractor upon termination of the contract and destroy any duplicate public records that exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. All records stored electronically must be provided to the public agency in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the public agency. If a contractor does not comply with a public records request, the public agency shall enforce the contract provisions in accordance with the contract.

19. PERMITS AND FEES

The Bidder awarded this project shall procure and pay all permits and licenses, charges, and fees, and give notices necessary and incidental to the due and lawful prosecution of the work, the cost of which shall be included in the fee received for the work, except where separately agreed.

20. BIDDER'S DECLARATION AND UNDERSTANDING

The undersigned, hereinafter called the Bidder, declares that the only persons or parties interested in this Bid are those named herein, that this Bid is, in all respects, fair and without fraud, that it is made without collusion with any official of the Owner, and that the Bid is made without any connection or collusion with any person submitting another Bid on this Contract.

The Bidder further declares that he has carefully examined the Contract Documents and that this Bid is made according to the provisions and under the terms of the Contract Documents, which Documents are hereby made a part of this Bid.

21. ADDENDA

The Bidder hereby acknowledges that he has received Addenda No's. 01, ____, ____. Bidder shall insert No. of each Addendum received) and agrees that all addenda issued are hereby made part of the Contract Documents, and the Bidder further agrees that his Bid(s) includes all impacts resulting from said addenda.

22. <u>SALES AND USE TAXES</u>

The Bidder agrees that all federal, state, and local sales and use taxes are included in the stated lump sum for the work.

* * * * *

BID FORM

To:

City of Key West, Florida

Address:

1300 White Street, Key West, Florida 33040

Project Title:

REBID: TRANSIENT RESTROOMS / DOCKMASTER BUILDING

CITY MARINA @ GARRISON BIGHT

Project No.:

ITB #18-010

Bidder's person to contact for additional information on this Bid:

| Company Name: | ompany Name: D. L. Porter Constructors, Inc. | | | |
|----------------|--|-----------------------------------|----------------|--|
| Contact Name & | Telephone #: _ | C. Marshall White, Vice President | (941) 929-9400 | |
| Email Address: | mwhite@c | Ilporter.com | | |

BIDDER'S DECLARATION AND UNDERSTANDING

The undersigned, hereinafter called the Bidder, declares that the only persons or parties interested in this Bid are those named herein, that this Bid is, in all respects, fair and without fraud, that it is made without collusion with any official of the Owner, and that the Bid is made without any connection or collusion with any person submitting another Bid on this Contract.

The Bidder further declares that he has carefully examined the Contract Documents, that he has personally inspected the Project, that he has satisfied himself as to the quantities involved, including materials and equipment, and conditions of work involved, including the fact that the description of the quantities of work and materials, as included herein, is brief and is intended only to indicate the general nature of the work and to identify the said quantities with the detailed requirements of the Contract Documents, and that this Bid is made according to the provisions and under the terms of the Contract Documents, which Documents are hereby made a part of this Proposal.

The Bidder further agrees that the Owner may "non-perform" the work in the event that the low bid is in excess of available funding. Non-performance will be determined prior to Notice of Award.

The intent of the Bid Documents is to describe a functionally complete project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any work, materials, or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents, as being required to produce the intended result shall be supplied, whether or not specifically called for in the Contract Documents.

CONTRACT EXECUTION

The Bidder agrees that if this Bid is accepted, he will, within 10 days, not including Sundays and legal holidays, after Notice of Award, sign the Contract in the form annexed hereto, and will at that time, deliver evidence of holding required licenses and certificates, and will, to the extent of his Bid, furnish all machinery, tools, apparatus, and other means of construction and do the work and furnish all the materials necessary to complete all work as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents.

CERTIFICATES OF INSURANCE

Bidder agrees to furnish the Owner, before commencing the work under this Contract, the certificates of insurance as specified in these Documents.

START OF CONSTRUCTION AND CONTRACT COMPLETION TIME

The Bidder agrees to begin work within fourteen (14) calendar days after the date of the Notice to Proceed and to fully complete all work under this contract within **three-hundred (300)** calendar days, including construction of the foundation and assembly of the structure.

LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

In the event the Bidder is awarded the Contract and fails to complete the work within the time limit or extended time limit agreed upon, as more particularly set forth in the Contract Documents, liquidated damages shall be paid to the Owner at the rate of \$1,000.00 per day for all work awarded until the work has been satisfactorily completed as provided by the Contract Documents. Sundays and legal holidays shall be excluded in determining days in default.

Owner will recover such liquidated damages by deducting the amount owed from the final payment or any retainage held by Owner.

ADDENDA

The Bidder hereby acknowledges that he has received Addenda No's. 01, ____, ___, (Bidder shall insert No. of each Addendum received) and agrees that all addenda issued are hereby made part of the Contract Documents, and the Bidder further agrees that his Bid(s) includes all impacts resulting from said addenda.

SALES AND USE TAXES

The Bidder agrees that all federal, state, and local sales and use taxes are included in the stated bid prices for the work.

LUMP SUM WORK ITEMS

The Bidder further proposes to accept as full payment for the Work proposed herein the amounts computed under the provisions of the Contract Documents and based on the following lump sum amounts.

The Bidder agrees that the lump sums represent a true measure of labor and materials required to perform the Work, including all allowances for overhead and profit for each type of work called for in these Contract Documents. The amounts shall be shown in both words and figures. In case of discrepancy, the amount shown in words shall govern.



PORT & MARINE SERVICES

201 William Street Key West, FL 33040

ADDENDUM NO. 1

REBID: TRANSIENT RESTROOM/ DOCKMASTER BUILDING CITY MARINA at GARRISON BIGHT ITB #18-010

The information contained in this Addendum adds information to be included in the Bid and is hereby made a part of the Contract Documents. The referenced bid package is hereby addended in accordance with the following items:

QUESTIONS and CLARIFICATIONS

1. Please advise if there are details forthcoming for the pre-finished aluminum and stainless steel cable rail assemblies (i.e.: dimensions/profiles on the posts, gauge of cabling, etc.).

See revised sheet A-5.1 attached

2. There is no roof plan. The plans call for rigid insulation to slope at 1/4" per foot. Sheet A-1.1, Enlarged Site Plan, shows the roof slopes; are we to follow those slopes to create the roof pitches?

Yes, follow sht. A-1.1, Enlarged Site Plan, for roof slopes

3. Who is responsible for the relocation of the existing oil recycling containment center?

The oil recycling containment will be relocated by the owner.

4. Will the County require a permit for the new driveway cut?

No, a Permanent Right-of-Way Permit will be required from the City.

5. What is the project cost estimate?

Project cost estimate is \$1,500,000

6. Please provide a geotechnical report.

Geotechnical Report attached.

7. Bidder's Checklist, Page 30, Item Number 11 states: "Bid submitted intact with the volume entitled "Bidding Requirement" and "Contract Forms"..." If we are required to submit Part 2, Contract Forms Conditions of the Contract, what is the contractor required to complete and execute in Part 2, Contract Forms?

Revise Bidder's Checklist item #11 to read "Bid submitted intact with the volume containing the all Procurement Requirements and any forms required in Part 2, 3, 4 & 5 of the documents, one (1) original, two (2) USB drives.

8. Is Certified Payroll required?

No, certified payroll is not required.

9. Are there Davis Bacon Wages included in this contract?

No, Davis Bacon does not apply to this contract.

10. Is a Flood Elevation Certificate available?

No, there is no flood elevation certificate.

11. Page 12, Liquidated Damages states "Sundays and legal holidays shall be **excluded**...". Pages 32, 54 and 63 state they are to be "**included**". Which is correct?

Sundays and legal holidays shall be included in determining days in default.

12. Sheet E-3 note located in middle top of page states "Provide 24 volt transformer, video cameras with back-up......and wireless cameras." The note does not indicate the location and quantity. Please provide the location and quantities for the new cameras?

See revised sheet A-5.1 attached

13. Sheet E-3 (in the same note) also states "... underground wire pull box @ GPS Coordinates 24336.07 N 81475.75 W...". These coordinates seem to indicate the pull box is located off property. Please provide drawings showing the exact location for this pull box?

See revised sheet A-5.1 attached

- 14. Contractor is responsible to maintain one (1) active driveway off Palm Avenue. Temporary closure only for final paving and striping.
- 15. Contractor is responsible to maintain access to boat ramp. Temporary closure only for final paving and striping.
- 16. Staging Area Plan attached. Note that the shoulder area between the staging area and sidewalk may also be used for staging. It will be the contractor's responsibility to restore should, if used, at no cost to the owner.
- 17. Florida Building Code Energy Calculations attached

- 18. Miami-Dade Notice of Acceptance (NOA's) attached
- 19. Florida Green Building Coalition (FGBC) Checklist and Guidelines attached.
- 20. Mandatory Pre-Bid Sign-In sheet attached.

PROCUREMENT REQUIREMENTS

- 1. New Bid Schedule attached.
- 2. Non-Collusion Affidavit attached.

SPECIFICATIONS

Section 01010 – SCOPE OF WORK

1. Contractor to provide and maintain "two" (2) unisex ADA compliant portable toilets for the duration of the project. Toilets to be emptied a minimum of twice weekly.

DRAWINGS

- 1. Remove and replace sheet A-5.1 with attached
- 2. Remove and replace sheet E-3 with attached
- 3. Remove and replace sheet C-2 with attached.

All other elements of the Contract and Bid documents, including the Bid Date shall remain unchanged.

All Bidders shall acknowledge receipt and acceptance of this **Addendum No. 1** by submitting the addendum with their proposal. Proposals submitted without acknowledgement or without this Addendum may be considered non-responsive.

D L Porter Constructors, Inc.

Name of Business

BID SCHEDULE

REBID: TRANSIENT RESTROOMS / DOCKMASTER BUILDING **CITY MARINA at GARRISON BIGHT**

LUMP SUM BID PRICE

Bidder will complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents for a fixed fee price.

| Pricing for each line item to be broken out into percentages as indicated. | | | |
|--|---|-------------------------|--|
| 1. Mobilization, General Cond | itions, Permit Fees and Demobilization | | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (68%) | <u>\$ 177,385.00</u> | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (32%) | \$_83,475.00 | |
| 2. Grant Requirements | | | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (100%) | \$_0.00 | |
| 3. <u>Demolition</u> (includes all lab | or, equipment and disposal for a complete | product) | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (50%) | \$_12,074.00 | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (50%) | \$_12,074.00 | |
| 4. Foundation (includes all lal | oor, equipment and material for a complete | product) | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (68%) | \$_105,585.00 | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (32%) | \$_49,687.00 | |
| 5. <u>Lift, Stairs, Decking, Railings & Building Signage</u> (includes all labor, equipment and material for a complete product) | | | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (50%) | \$_93,991.00 | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (50%) | \$_93,991.00 | |
| 6. <u>Building Structure & Roof</u> | (includes all labor, equipment & material for | or a complete product) | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (68%) | \$_260,056.00 | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (32%) | \$_122,379.00 | |
| 7. <u>Interior Finishes</u> (includes a | all labor, equipment, material and disposal | for a complete product) | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (68%) | \$_164,163.00 | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (32%) | \$_77,512.00 | |

| 8. <u>Doors & Windows</u> (includes all labor, equipment and material for a complete product) | | | |
|---|--|----------------------|--|
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (79%) | \$ <u>78,483.00</u> | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (21%) | \$_20,863.00 | |
| 9. Mechanical (includes all lab | or, equipment and material for a complete | product) | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (72%) | § 36,385.00 | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (28%) | \$ _14,150.00 | |
| 10. <u>Electrical</u> (includes all laborated) | or, fixtures, equipment and material for a c | omplete product) | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (68%) | § 105,069.00 | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (32%) | \$ <u>49,444.00</u> | |
| 11. <u>Plumbing</u> (includes all laborated) | or, fixtures, equipment and material for a c | omplete product) | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (31%) | \$_30,387.00 | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (69%) | § 67,637.00 | |
| 12. <u>Site Work</u> (includes all lab | or, equipment and material for a complete | product) | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (50%) | § 79,105.00 | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (50%) | \$_79,105.00 | |
| 13. <u>Landscaping</u> (includes all labor, equipment and material for a complete product) | | | |
| Dockmaster / Maintenance | 1LS (50%) | \$ 28,500.00 | |
| Transient Restroom | 1LS (50%) | \$ <u>28,500.00</u> | |
| 14. <u>General Allowance</u> (only to be used with owner's written directive) | | | |
| 1 LS | | \$\$ | |
| TOTAL OF ALL EXTENDED | LINE ITEMS LISTED ABOVE: | | |
| Total of BASE BID lump sum i | items 1 - 14 | \$ 1,895,000.00 | |
| One Million Eight Hundred (amount written in | | ro Cents | |

BID ALTERNATES

<u>NOTE</u>: OWNER HAS THE RIGHT TO ACCEPT OR REJECT ANY, ALL, OR NO BID ALTERNATE ITEMS. THE TOTAL OF BASE BID PLUS THE SUM OF OWNER SELECTED BID ALTERNATES WILL BE THE BASIS OF EVALUATING LOW BIDDER AND BASIS OF AWARD.

| 1. | 1. Provide galvanized metal standing seem roofing on entry canopy roof in-lieu of V- crimp metal roofing. White finish as specified in section 07617 sheet A-8. | | | |
|---|---|---|----------------------|-----------------------------|
| | 1 | LS | ADD | \$ <u>2,524.00</u> |
| 2. | | wood decking (5/4 x 6 premium, s ne stairs and covered porch decks. | | of 5/4 x 6 PT wood |
| | 1 | LS | ADD | \$ 9,000.00 |
| 3. | | rood louver panels in-lieu of PT w the crawl space. | ood lattice panels (| vertical pattern) to infill |
| | 1 | LS | ADD | <u>\$ 450.00</u> |
| 4. Reconstruct approximately 6,700sf asphalt, Sub-base and base material. | | | | |
| | 1 | LS | ADD | \$_37,000.00 |
| ALLC | WANCE ITE | CM: | | |
| 1. | Secondary un | derground electrical over specified | 75'-0". | |
| | Per F | OOT unit price \$ 83.75 /lf | | |

The Bidder shall submit a Schedule of Values with the Proposal. It shall be broken down by Technical Specification Divisions included in the Base Bid and it shall be used as a basis for payment. The Bidder will be considered non-responsive if Schedule of Values not included in Bid package.

Payment for materials and equipment authorized by the Owner in a written Change Order but not listed in the above Proposal will be provided at the suppliers invoice plus 10 %.

CONTRACTOR'S PROJECTED OPERATIONS LOAD AND COST ESTIMATE

List items to be performed by Contractor's own forces and the estimated total cost of these items. (Use additional sheets if necessary.)

| Supervision and General Labor | \$175,000.00 | | |
|-------------------------------|-------------------|--|--|
| | | | |
| | Φ 7 000 00 | | |
| Carpentry Labor | \$75,000.00 | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| Metal Framing | \$20,000.00 | | |
| 9 | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |

SUBCONTRACTORS

The Bidder further proposes that the following subcontracting firms or businesses will be awarded subcontracts for the following portions of the work in the event that the Bidder is awarded the Contract:

| Concrete and Masonry | | | | |
|------------------------------------|----------|---------------|--|--|
| Portion of Work | | | | |
| Bella Construction of Key West, In | с. | | | |
| Name | | | | |
| 35 Diamond Dr. | Key West | \mathbf{FL} | 33040 | 0 |
| Street | ,,, City | | State | Zip |
| Electrical | | | | |
| Portion of Work | | | | |
| Florida Keys Electric, Inc. | | | | |
| Name | | | | The second secon |
| 5730 2nd Ave. | Key West | \mathbf{FL} | . 330 | 40 |
| Street | City | | State | Zip |
| HVAC | | | | |
| Portion of Work | | | | |
| Sub-Zero, Inc. | | | | |
| Name | | | SASTER OF THE SA | |
| 6003 Peninsular Ave. | Key West | \mathbf{FL} | 330 | 40 |
| Street | City,— | | State | Zip |
| Sitework | | | | |
| Portion of Work | | | A. A | |
| Charley Toppino & Sons, Inc. | | | | |
| Name | | | | |
| PO Box 787 | Key West | \mathbf{FL} | 33 | 040 |
| Street | | | State | Zip |

SURETY

| Liberty Mutual Insurance Con | mpany | | whose a | ddress is |
|--|-------------------------------------|---------------|----------------|----------------|
| 175 Berkeley Street | Boston | MA | , 02 | 116 |
| Street | City | | State | Zip |
| 617-357-9500 | Brandy Baich, Willis of Flo | orida, 4211 | W Boy Scou | t Blvd, #100 |
| Phone | Resident A Tampa, FL 33607 | gent (813) | 490-5190 | |
| <u>BIDDER</u> | | | | |
| The name of the Bidder submit | ting this Bid is <u>D. L. Porte</u> | r Constructo | ors, Inc. | |
| | | | c | loing business |
| at | | | | |
| 6574 Palmer Park Circle | Sarasota , | FL | ,342 | |
| Street | City | | State | Zip |
| | | | | |
| email address | | | | |
| which is the address to which a shall be sent. | ll communications concerned | with this Bi | d and with th | e Contract |
| The names of the principal offic of all persons interested in this l | * | _ | , or of the pa | rtnership, or |
| Name | | Tit | ile | |
| Gary A. Loer, President | C. Marsl | nall White, Y | Vice Presider | nt |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |

If Sole Proprietor or Partnership

| | SS hereto the undersigned has set h | nis (its) hand this day of |
|-------------------------------|---------------------------------------|---|
| 20 | | |
| | | |
| | Signature of Bidder | |
| | | |
| | Title | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | If C | Corporation |
| and its seal a 20_18 . (SEAL) | effixed by its duly authorized office | By |
| time | McGinnis | day ofFebruary, 20_18 |
| NOTARY P | UBLIC, State of FLORIDA | , at Large |
| My Commis | sion Expires: February 24, 20 | KIM MCGINNIS POTARY PRINCE STATE OF FLORIDA BOUNDED THROUGH BULINSURANCE COMPANY |

EXPERIENCE OF BIDDER

The Bidder states that he is an experienced Contractor and has completed similar projects within the last five (5) years.

(List similar projects, with types, names of owners, construction costs, Engineers, and references with phone numbers. Use additional sheets if necessary.)

| Truman Waterfront Park Amphitheater | City of Key West, L. Kreed Howell |
|--|---|
| Construction of outdoor amphitheater | 1/30/17 |
| \$3,664,721.00 | Bermello Ajamil & Partners, Inc |
| | 954-627-5109 |
| | |
| Key West Light Station Renovation | Monroe Co. BOCC, Johnnie Yongue 305-292-4429 |
| Painting, repair and restoration of historic light sta | tion including keepers quarters building & |
| site work, re-shingle roof of cistern and all copper | flashing 7/15/15 - 6/16/16 |
| \$660,124.00 | Bender & Associates Architect 305-296-1347 |
| | |
| Key West Fire Station #2 | City of Key West, Terry Justice 305-809-3943 |
| 2-story 9,140sf w/3-bay fire station and demo of existing fire | station with phased construction to allow existing fire |
| station to remain in operation during entire construction | 12/2/13 - 5/8/15 |
| \$6,326,649.29 | MBI K2M Architecture, Inc. 305-292-7722 |
| | |
| Key West Historic Seaport, Phase I | City of Key West, Karen Olson 305-809-3803 |
| Sitework including storm water piping, brick paver | s, asphalt paving and new playground. |
| \$553,172.54 | Bender & Associates Architect 305-296-1347 |

FLORIDA BID BOND

BOND NO. N/A- Bid Bond AMOUNT: \$ 5% of Total Bid Amount KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that D. L. Porter Constructors, Inc. hereinafter called the PRINCIPAL, and Liberty Mutual Insurance Company a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of ____MA_ having its principal place of business at ____175 Berkeley Street, Boston, MA 02116 in the State of MA and authorized to do business in the State of Florida, as SURETY, are held and firmly bound unto City of Key West hereinafter called the OBLIGEE, in the sum of Five Percent of Total Bid Amount DOLLARS (\$___5% _____) for the payment for which we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these present. THE CONDITION OF THIS BOND IS SUCH THAT: WHEREAS, the PRINCIPAL is herewith submitting his or its Bid Proposal for REBID: Transient Restrooms / Dockmaster Building, said Bid Proposal, by reference thereto, being hereby made a part hereof.

WHEREAS, the PRINCIPAL contemplates submitting or has submitted a bid to the OBLIGEE for the furnishing of all labor, materials (except those to be specifically furnished by the CITY), equipment, machinery, tools, apparatus, means of transportation for, and the performance of the work covered in the Proposal and the detailed Specifications, entitled:

ITB #18-010 REBID: TRANSIENT RESTROOMS / DOCKMASTER BUILDING - CITY MARINA at GARRISON BIGHT

WHEREAS, it was a condition precedent to the submission of said bid that a cashier's check, certified check, or bid bond in the amount of 5 percent of the base bid be submitted with said bid as a guarantee that the Bidder would, if awarded the Contract, enter into a written Contract with the CITY for the performance of said Contract, within 10 working days after written notice having been given of the award of the Contract.

NOW, THEREFORE, the conditions of this obligation are such that if the PRINCIPAL within 10 consecutive calendar days after written notice of such acceptance, enters into a written Contract with the OBLIGEE and furnishes the Performance and Payment Bonds, each in an amount equal to 100 percent of the base bid, satisfactory to the CITY, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise the sum herein stated shall be due and payable to the OBLIGEE and the Surety herein agrees to pay said sum immediately upon demand of the OBLIGEE in good and lawful money of the United States of America, as liquidated damages for failure thereof of said PRINCIPAL.

| | | 0 |
|---|---|-----|
| Signed and sealed this th day of | February , 2018. | |
| | D. L. Porter Constructors, Inc. By PRINCIPAL | 199 |
| | Liberty Mutual Insurance Company SURETY | |
| c/o Willis of Florida, Inc. 4211 W. Boy Scout Blvd., Ste. 1000 Tampa, FL 33607 Inquiries: (813) 281-2095 | By Brandy SBC Attorney-In-Fact & FL Licensed Resident Agent Brandy L. Baich | |

THIS POWER OF ATTORNEY IS NOT VALID UNLESS IT IS PRINTED ON RED BACKGROUND.

This Power of Attorney limits the acts of those named herein, and they have no authority to bind the Company except in the manner and to the extent herein stated.

Certificate No. 7908988

Liberty Mutual Insurance Company The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company

West American Insurance Company

POWER OF ATTORNEY

| KNOWN ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS: That The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of New Hampshire, that |
|---|
| Liberty Mutual Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of Massachusetts, and West American Insurance Company is a corporation duly |
| organized under the laws of the State of Indiana (herein collectively called the "Companies"), pursuant to and by authority herein set forth, does hereby name, constitute and appoint, |
| Brandy L. Baich; Anett Cardinale; David H. Carr; Margaret A. Ginem |

all of the city of Tampa , state of FL each individually if there be more than one named, its true and lawful attorney-in-fact to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver, for and on its behalf as surety and as its act and deed, any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations, in pursuance of these presents and shall be as binding upon the Companies as if they have been duly signed by the president and attested by the secretary of the Companies in their own proper persons.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Power of Attorney has been subscribed by an authorized officer or official of the Companies and the corporate seals of the Companies have been affixed day of October thereto this 6th 2017



STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA COUNTY OF MONTGOMERY

On this 6th day of October

_, _2017_, before me personally appeared David M. Carey, who acknowledged himself to be the Assistant Secretary of Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty Company, and West American Insurance Company, and that he, as such, being authorized so to do, execute the foregoing instrument for the purposes therein contained by signing on behalf of the corporations by himself as a duly authorized officer.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto subscribed my name and affixed my notarial seal at King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, on the day and year first above written.



COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA

Notarial Seal Teresa Pastella, Notary Public Upper Merion Twp., Montgomery County My Commission Expires March 28, 2021

Member, Pennsylvania Association of Notaries

Teresa Pastella, Notary Public

The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company Liberty Mutual Insurance Company

West American Insurance Company

This Power of Attorney is made and executed pursuant to and by authority of the following By-laws and Authorizations of The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company, Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, and West American Insurance Company which resolutions are now in full force and effect reading as follows:

ARTICLE IV - OFFICERS - Section 12. Power of Attorney, Any officer or other official of the Corporation authorized for that purpose in writing by the Chairman or the President, and subject to such limitation as the Chairman or the President may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may be necessary to act in behalf of the Corporation to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations. Such attorneys-in-fact, subject to the limitations set forth in their respective powers of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Corporation by their signature and execution of any such instruments and to attach thereto the seal of the Corporation. When so executed, such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the President and attested to by the Secretary. Any power or authority granted to any representative or attorney-in-fact under the provisions of this article may be revoked at any time by the Board, the Chairman, the President or by the officer or officers granting such power or authority.

ARTICLE XIII - Execution of Contracts - SECTION 5. Surety Bonds and Undertakings. Any officer of the Company authorized for that purpose in writing by the chairman or the president, and subject to such limitations as the chairman or the president may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may be necessary to act in behalf of the Company to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations. Such attorneys-in-fact subject to the limitations set forth in their respective powers of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Company by their signature and execution of any such instruments and to attach thereto the seal of the Company. When so executed such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the president and attested by the secretary.

Certificate of Designation - The President of the Company, acting pursuant to the Bylaws of the Company, authorizes David M. Carey, Assistant Secretary to appoint such attorneys-infact as may be necessary to act on behalf of the Company to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations.

Authorization - By unanimous consent of the Company's Board of Directors, the Company consents that facsimile or mechanically reproduced signature of any assistant secretary of the Company, wherever appearing upon a certified copy of any power of attorney issued by the Company in connection with surety bonds, shall be valid and binding upon the Company with the same force and effect as though manually affixed.

I, Renee C. Llewellyn, the undersigned, Assistant Secretary, The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company, Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, and West American Insurance Company do hereby certify that the original power of attorney of which the foregoing is a full, true and correct copy of the Power of Attorney executed by said Companies, is in full force and effect and has not been revoked.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seals of said Companies this _____ day of _ Februa



Renee C. Llewellyn, Assistant Secretary

148 of 400

1-610-832-8240 between 9:00 am and 4:30 pm EST on any business day.

Power of Attorney

confirm the validity of this

0

ANTI-KICKBACK AFFIDAVIT

| STATE OF FLORIDA) | |
|---|---|
| : SS | |
| COUNTY OF <u>SARASOTA</u>) | |
| I, the undersigned hereby duly sworn, depose and be paid to any employees of the City of Key W directly or indirectly by me or any member of my | est as a commission, kickback, reward or gift, |
| By: C. Marshall White, Vice President | . ^ |
| Sworn and subscribed before this 14th d | ay of, 20_18_ |
| NOTARY PUBLIC, State of FLORIDA | , at Large |
| My Commission Expires: 2/24/2019 | NOTARY PUBLIC STATE OF FLORIDA BONDED THROUGH RLI INSURANCE COMPANY |

* * * * * *

SWORN STATEMENT UNDER SECTION 287.133(3)(A) FLORIDA STATUTES, ON PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES

THIS FORM MUST BE SIGNED IN THE PRESENCE OF A NOTARY PUBLIC OR OTHER OFFICER AUTHORIZED TO ADMINISTER OATHS.

| | This sworn statement is submitted with Bid or Proposal for ITB #18-010 | | |
|--|---|--|--|
| | Transient Restroom/Dockmaster Building City Marina at Garrison Bight | | |
| | | | |
| | This sworn statement is submitted by D. L. Porter Constructors, Inc. | | |
| | (name of entity submitting sworn statement) | | |
| | whose business address is 6574 Palmer Park Circle, Sarasota, FL 34238 | | |
| | | | |
| | and (if applicable) its Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN) is 65-0848440 | | |
| | | | |
| | (If the entity has no FEIN, include the Social Security Number of the individual | | |
| | signing this sworn statement | | |
| | My name is C. Marshall White | | |
| | (please print name of individual signing) | | |
| | and my relationship to the entity named above isVice President | | |
| | | | |

- 4. I understand that a "public entity crime" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(g), Florida Statutes, means a violation of any state or federal law by a person with respect to and directly related to the transaction of business with any public entity or with an agency or political subdivision of any other state or with the United States, including but not limited to, any bid or contract for goods or services to be provided to any public or an agency or political subdivision of any other state or of the United States and involving antitrust, fraud, theft, bribery, collusion, racketeering, conspiracy, material misrepresentation.
- 5. I understand that "convicted" or "conviction" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(b), <u>Florida Statutes</u>, means a finding of guilt or a conviction of a public entity crime, with or without an adjudication guilt, in any federal or state trial court of record relating to charges brought by indictment information after July 1, 1989, as a result of a jury verdict, nonjury trial, or entry of a plea of guilty or nolo contendere.
- 6. I understand that an "affiliate" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(a), Florida Statutes, means
 - 1. A predecessor or successor of a person convicted of a public entity crime; or
 - 2. An entity under the control of any natural person who is active in the management of the entity and who has been convicted of a public entity crime. The term "affiliate" includes those officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, and agents who are active in the management of an affiliate. The ownership by one person of shares constituting controlling interest in another person, or a pooling of equipment or income among persons when not for fair market value under an arm's length agreement, shall be a prima facie case that one person controls another person. A person who knowingly enters into a joint venture with a person who has been convicted of a public entity crime in Florida during the preceding 36 months shall be considered an affiliate.

- 7. I understand that a "person" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(8), Florida Statutes, means any natural person or entity organized under the laws of any state or of the United States with the legal power to enter into a binding contract and which bids or applies to bid on contracts for the provision of goods or services let by a public entity, or which otherwise transacts or applies to transact business with public entity. The term "person" includes those officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, and agents who are active in management of an entity.
- 8. Based on information and belief, the statement which I have marked below is true in relation to the entity submitting this sworn statement. (Please indicate which statement applies).

 \underline{X} Neither the entity submitting this sworn statement, nor any officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in management of the entity, nor any affiliate of the entity have been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989, AND (Please indicate which additional statement applies.)

There has been a proceeding concerning the conviction before a hearing of the State of Florida, Division of Administrative Hearings. The final order entered by the hearing officer did not place the person or affiliate on the convicted vendor list. (Please attach a copy of the final order.)

The person or affiliate was placed on the convicted vendor list. There has been a subsequent proceeding before a hearing officer of the State of Florida, Division of Administrative Hearings. The final order entered by the hearing officer determined that it was in the public interest to remove the person or

affiliate from the convicted vendor list. (Please attach a copy of the final order.)

The person or affiliate has not been put on the convicted vendor list. (Please describe any action taken by or pending with the Department of General Services.)

(signature) C. Marshall White, Vice President

February 14, 2018

(date)

STATE OF FLORIDA

COUNTY OF SARASOTA

PERSONALLY APPEARED BEFORE ME, the undersigned authority,

C. Marshall White

Who, after first being sworn by me, affixed his/her

(name of individual signing)

signature in the space provided above on this

14th

February

20 18

My commission expires: 2/24/2019

NOTARY PUBLIC COMMISSION # FF203112
EXPIRES Feb 24, 2019
BONDED THROUGH
RLI INSURANCE COMPANY

NOTARY PUBLIC Kim McGinnis

CITY OF KEY WEST INDEMNIFICATION FORM

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the CONTRACTOR expressly agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the City of Key West, their officers, directors, agents and employees (herein called the "indemnitees") from liabilities, damages, losses and costs, including but not limited to, reasonable attorney's fees and court costs, such legal expenses to include costs incurred in establishing the indemnification and other rights agreed to in this Paragraph, to persons or property, to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or intentional wrongful misconduct of the CONTRACTOR, its Subcontractors or persons employed or utilized by them in the performance of the Contract. Claims by indemnitees for indemnification shall be limited to the amount of CONTRACTOR's insurance or \$1 million per occurrence, whichever is greater. The parties acknowledge that the amount of the indemnity required hereunder bears a reasonable commercial relationship to the Contract and it is part of the project specifications or the bid documents, if any.

The indemnification obligations under the Contract shall not be restricted in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for the CONTRACTOR under Workers' Compensation acts, disability benefits acts, or other employee benefits acts, and shall extend to and include any actions brought by or in the name of any employee of the CONTRACTOR or of any third party to whom CONTRACTOR may subcontract a part or all of the Work. This indemnification shall continue beyond the date of completion of the work.

| CONTRACTOR: | D, L. Porter Constructors, Inc. | SEAL | : |
|-----------------|--|------------------------------|---|
| | | | |
| | 6574 Palmer Park Circle, Sarasota, I | FL 34238 | |
| | Address | | |
| | Signature | | |
| | C. Marshall White | | |
| | Print Name | | |
| | Vice President | | |
| | Title | | |
| DATE: | February 14, 2018 | | |
| | | | |
| Sworn and subsc | ribed before this <u>14th</u> day of _ | February | , 20_18 |
| time c | McGinnis | | |
| NOTARY PUBL | IC, State of FLORIDA | , at Large | |
| | Expires: 2/24/2019 | NOTARY POPULATION OF FLORIDA | KIM MCGINNIS COMMISSION # FF203112 EXPIRES Feb 24, 2019 BONDED THROUGH RU INSURANCE COMPANY |

EQUAL BENEFITS FOR DOMESTIC PARTNERS AFFIDAVIT

| STATE OF FLORIDA | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|
| : SS | | | | |
| COUNTY OF <u>SARASOTA</u>) | | | | |
| | | | | |
| I, the undersigned hereby duly sworn, depose and say that the firm of | | | | |
| D. L. PORTER CONSTRUCTORS, INC. | | | | |
| provides benefits to domestic partners of its employees on the same basis as it provides benefits to employees' spouses, per City of Key West Code of Ordinances Sec. 2-799. | | | | |
| By:C. Marshall White, Vice President | | | | |
| Sworn and subscribed before this 14th day of February , 20 18 | | | | |
| NOTARY PUBLIC, State of FLORIDA , at Large | | | | |
| My Commission Expires: 2/24/2019 VICTOR VIC | | | | |

* * * * * *

CONE OF SILENCE AFFIDAVIT

| STATE OF _FLORIDA) | |
|--|---|
| : SS | |
| COUNTY OF SARASOTA) | |
| I, the undersigned hereby duly sworn, depose and sa directors, employees and agents representing the firm of | * |
| have read and understand the limitations and procedures | |
| City of Key West Code of Ordinances Sec. 2-773 Cone o | |
| | |
| By: | |
| C. Marshall White, Vice President | |
| | |
| Sworn and subscribed before me this | |
| 14th day ofFebruary | 2018 |
| Kim McGinnis | |
| NOTARY PUBLIC, State of FLORIDA | at Large |
| | |
| My Commission Expires: February 24, 2019 | |
| | KIM MCGINNIS COMMISSION # FF203112 EXPIRES Feb 24, 2019 BONDED THROUGH RLI INSURANCE COMPANY |

* * * * * *

LOCAL VENDOR CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO CITY OF KEY WEST CODE OF ORDINANCES SECTION 2-798

The undersigned, as a duly authorized representative of the vendor listed herein, certifies to the best of his/her knowledge and belief, that the vendor meets the definition of a "Local Business." For purposes of this section, "local business" shall mean a business which:

- a. Principle address as registered with the FL Department of State located within 30 miles of the boundaries of the city, listed with the chief licensing official as having a business tax receipt with its principle address within 30 miles of the boundaries of the city for at least one year immediately prior to the issuance of the solicitation.
- b. Maintains a workforce of at least 50 percent of its employees from the city or within 30 miles of its boundaries.
- c. Having paid all current license taxes and any other fees due the city at least 24 hours prior to the publication of the call for bids or request for proposals.
 - Not a local vendor pursuant to Code od Ordinances Section 2-798
 - Qualifies as a local vendor pursuant to Code od Ordinances Section 2-798

If you qualify, please complete the following in support of the self-certification & submit copies of your County and City business licenses. Failure to provide the information requested will result in denial of certification as a local business.

| Business Name D. L. Porter Constructors, Inc. | Phone: 305-293-2931 | | | | | |
|--|-------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Current Local Address: 471 US Highway 1, Key West, FL 33040 Fax: (P.O Box numbers may not be used to establish status) | | | | | | |
| Length of time at this address 2-1/2 years | February 14, 2018 | | | | | |
| Signature of Authorized Representative | Date | | | | | |
| STATE OFFLORIDA COUNTY OFSARASOTA The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this | | | | | | |
| or has produced PERSONALLY KNOWN (type of identification) | as identification | | | | | |
| NOTARY PUBLIC STATE OF FLORIDA NOTARY PUBLIC STATE OF FLORIDA RUI INSURANCE COMPANY | Signature of Notary Kim McGinnis | | | | | |
| Return Completed form with | Print, Type or Stamp Name of Notary | | | | | |
| Supporting documents to: | | | | | | |
| City of Key West Purchasing | Office Manager | | | | | |

Title or Rank

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

| STATE OF FLORIDA) | |
|--|--|
| SS COUNTY OF MONROE | :) |
| those named herein, that this Proposa without collusion with any official of | at the only persons or parties interested in this Proposal are all is, in all respects, fair and without fraud, that it is made of the Owner, and that the Proposal is made without any on submitting another Proposal on this Contract. |
| | By: C. Marshall White, Vice Presiden |
| Sworn and subscribed before me this | |
| 14th day ofFebruary | , 2018. |
| Jame McGinnis | |
| NOTARY PUBLIC, State of Florida a | at Large |
| My Commission Expires: February 2 | 24, 2019 |
| NOTARY PUBLIC STATE OF FLORIDA RLI INSURANCE COMPANY | 9 |



STATE OF FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL REGULATION

CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY LICENSING BOARD 2601 BLAIR STONE ROAD TALLAHASSEE FL 32399-0783 (850) 487-1395

LOER, GARY ALAN D L PORTER CONSTRUCTORS INC 6574 PALMER PARK CIRCLE SARASOTA FL 34238

Congratulations! With this license you become one of the nearly one million Floridians licensed by the Department of Business and Professional Regulation. Our professionals and businesses range from architects to yacht brokers, from boxers to barbeque restaurants, and they keep Florida's economy strong.

Every day we work to improve the way we do business in order to serve you better. For information about our services, please log onto **www.myfloridalicense.com**. There you can find more information about our divisions and the regulations that impact you, subscribe to department newsletters and learn more about the Department's initiatives.

Our mission at the Department is: License Efficiently, Regulate Fairly. We constantly strive to serve you better so that you can serve your customers. Thank you for doing business in Florida, and congratulations on your new license!



STATE OF FLORIDA
DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS AND
PROFESSIONAL REGULATION

CGCA51066

ISSUED: 08/28/2016

CERTIFIED GENERAL CONTRACTOR
LOER, GARY ALAN
D L PORTER CONSTRUCTORS INC

1S CERTIFIED under the provisions of Ch. 489 FS. Expiration date: AUG.31, 2018 L1608280003472

DETACH HERE

RICK SCOTT, GOVERNOR

KEN LAWSON, SECRETARY

STATE OF FLORIDA

DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL REGULATION CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY LICENSING BOARD

LICENSE NUMBER

CGCA51066

The GENERAL CONTRACTOR Named below IS CERTIFIED Under the provisions of Chapter 489 FS. Expiration date: AUG 31, 2018

LOER, GARY ALAN
D L PORTER CONSTRUCTORS INC
6574 PALMER PARK CIRCLE
SARASOTA FL 34238





ISSUED: 08/28/2016

DISPLAY AS REQUIRED BY LAW

SEQ# L1608280003472

2017 / 2018 MONROE COUNTY BUSINESS TAX RECEIPT **EXPIRES SEPTEMBER 30, 2018**

RECEIPT# 30140-60602

Business Name: D L PORTER CONSTRUCTORS INC

GARY A LOER Owner Name:

Mailing Address:

471 US HWY I STE 102

KEY WEST, FL 33040

Business Location:

471 US HWY 1 STE 102

KEY WEST, FL 33040

Business Phone:

941-929-9400

Business Type:

CONTRACTOR (GENERAL CONTRACTOR

CGC051066)

Employees.

20

STATE LICENSE: CGCA51066

| Tax Amount | Tṛansfer Fee | Sub-Total | Penalty | Prior Years | Collection Cost | Total Paid |
|------------|--------------|-----------|---------|-------------|-----------------|------------|
| 50.00 | 0.00 | 50.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 50.00 |

Paid 000-16-00024844 09/19/2017 50.00

THIS BECOMES A TAX RECEIPT WHEN VALIDATED

Danise D. Henriquez, CFC, Tax Collector PO Box 1129, Key West, FL 33041

THIS IS ONLY A TAX. YOU MUST MEET ALL COUNTY AND/OR MUNICIPALITY PLANNING AND ZONING REQUIREMENTS.

MONROE COUNTY BUSINESS TAX RECEIPT

P.O. Box 1129, Key West, FL 33041-1129 EXPIRES SEPTEMBER 30, 2018

Business Name: D L PORTER CONSTRUCTORS INC

RECEIPT# 30140-60602

471 US HWY 1 STE 102

Business Location: KEY WEST, FL 33040

Owner Name: GARY A LOER

Mailing Address:

471 US HWY I STE 102 KEY WEST, FL 33040 Business Phone:

941-929-9400

Business Type:

CONTRACTOR (GENERAL CONTRACTOR

CGC051066)

Employees

20

| | | STATE LICENSE: CGCA51066 | | | | |
|------------|--------------|--------------------------|---------|-------------|-----------------|------------|
| Tax Amount | Transfer Fee | Sub-Total | Penalty | Prior Years | Collection Cost | Total Paid |
| 50.00 | 0.00 | 50.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 0.00 | 50.00 |

CITY OF KEY WEST, FLORIDA

Business Tax Receipt

This Document is a business tax receipt Holder must meet all City zoning and use provisions. P.O. Box 1409, Key West, Florida 33040 (305) 809-3955

Business Name

D.L. PORTER CONSTRUCTORS, INC. CtlNbr:0004032

Location Addr

471 US HIGHWAY 1 102

Lic NBR/Class

18-00032058 CONTRACTOR - CERT GENERAL CONTRACTOR

Issue Date:

July 17, 2017 Expiration Date: September 30, 2018

License Fee

\$325.00

Add. Charges

\$0.00

Penalty

\$0.00

Total

\$325.00

Comments:

This document must be prominently displayed.

D.L. PORTER CONSTRUCTORS, INC.

D.L. PORTER CONSTRUCTORS, INC.

6574 PALMER PARK CIRCLE

SARASOTA FL 34238

Oper: KEYWKGP Type: OC Drawer: 1 Date: 7/17/17 59 Receipt no: 22507 2018 32058 OR LIC OCCUPATIONAL RENEWAL

Trans number: CK CHECK

Trans date: -7/17/17 Time: 12:54:07

PART 5

SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION (BIG Grant Requirements)

CERTIFICATIONS AND ASSURANCES

In performance of this Contract, Contractor provides the following certifications and assurances:

- A. Debarment and Suspension Certification (2 CFR Part 1400)
- B. Certification Regarding Lobbying (31 U.S.C. 1352)
- C. <u>Certification Regarding Drug-Free Workplace Requirements (41 U.S.C. 701 et. seq.) (as applicable)</u>
- D. <u>Certification Regarding the Scrutinized Companies List (section 287.135, F.S.) (as applicable)</u>
- E. Buy American Assurance (43 CFR Part 12, Subpart E)
- F. Trafficking Victims Protection Act Assurance (2 CFR Part 175)
- G. <u>Boating Infrastructure Grant Program (BIGP) Rule Assurance (50 CFR</u> Part 86)

A. CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, AND OTHER RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS -PRIMARY COVERED TRANSACTION.

The undersigned Contractor certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief, that it and its principals:

- 1. Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by a Federal department or agency;
- 2. Have not within a three-year period preceding this Contract been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State, or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of Federal or State antitrust statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
- 3. Are not presently indicted or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a government entity (Federal, State or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph A.2. of this certification; and/or
- 4. Have not within a three-year period preceding this application/proposal had one or more public transactions (Federal, State, or local) terminated for cause of default.

If Contractor is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, Contractor shall attach an explanation to this Contract.

B. CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING - Certification for Contracts, Grants, Loans and Cooperative Agreements.

The undersigned Contractor certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan or cooperative agreement.

If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employees of Congress, or employee of a Member of Congress in connection with a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall also complete and submit Standard Form - LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions.

The undersigned shall require that language of this certification be included in the documents for all subcontracts at all tiers (including subcontracts, sub-grants and contracts under grants, loans and cooperative agreements) and that all sub-recipients and contractors shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this Contract was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this Contract imposed by 31 U.S.C. 1352. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

C. CERTIFICATION REGARDING DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE REQUIREMENTS

Pursuant to the Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988, the undersigned attests and certifies that the Contractor (if not an individual) will provide a drug-free workplace by the following actions:

- 1. Publishing a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in Contractor's workplace and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violation of such prohibition.
- 2. Establishing an ongoing drug-free awareness program to inform employees concerning:
 - a. The dangers of drug abuse in the workplace.
 - b. The policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace.

- c. Any available drug counseling, rehabilitation and employee assistance programs.
- d. The penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations occurring in the workplace.
- 3. Making it a requirement that each employee to be engaged in the performance of the Contract be given a copy of the statement required by paragraph C.1. of this certification.
- 4. Notifying the employee in the statement required by paragraph C.1. of this certification that, as a condition of employment under the Contract, the employee will:
 - a. Abide by the terms of the statement.
 - b. Notify the employer in writing of his or her conviction for a violation of a criminal drug statute occurring in the workplace no later than five (5) calendar days after such conviction.
- 5. Notifying the City in writing ten (10) calendar days after receiving notice under subparagraph 4.b. from an employee or otherwise receiving actual notice of such conviction. Provide such notice of convicted employees, including position title, to every Contract Manager on whose contract activity the convicted employee was working. The notice shall include the identification number(s) of each affected Contract or Grant.
- 6. Taking one of the following actions, within thirty (30) calendar days of receiving notice under subparagraph 4.b. herein, with respect to any employee who is so convicted:
 - a. Taking appropriate personnel action against such an employee, up to and including termination, consistent with the requirements of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 as amended.
 - b. Requiring such employee to participate satisfactorily in drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program approved for such purposes by a Federal, State or local, health, law enforcement, or other appropriate agency.
- 7. Making a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug-free workplace through implementation of this entire certification.

If the Contractor is an individual, the Contractor certifies that:

- 1. As a condition of the Contract, Contractor will not engage in the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a controlled substance in conducting any activity with the contract; and,
- 2. If convicted of a criminal drug offense resulting from a violation occurring during the conduct of any contract activity, Contractor will report the conviction, in writing, within

10 calendar days of the conviction, to the City when notice is made to such a central point, it shall include the identification number(s) of each affected contract.

D. CERTIFICATION REGARDING the SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES LISTS, SECTION 287.135, F.S.

If this Contract is in the amount of \$1 million or more, in accordance with the requirements of section 287.135, F.S., Contractor hereby certifies that it is not listed on either the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List. Both lists are created pursuant to section 215.473, F.S. Contractor also hereby certifies that it is not engaged in business operations is Cuba or Syria.

Contractor understands that pursuant to section 287.135, F.S., the submission of a false certification may subject Contractor to civil penalties, attorney's fees, and/or costs.

E. BUY AMERICAN ASSURANCE (43 CFR PART 12, SUBPART E)

The Contractor agrees to construct the Project according to all provisions of the Buy American Act – Construction Materials which can be found in 43 CRF Part 12, Subpart E, Sections 12.800 through 12.830. It applies to procurement contracts awarded under a grant or cooperative agreement for construction, alteration, or repair of any public building or public work in the United States. As prescribed in 43 CFR Part 12, Subpart E, Section 12.825:

(a) The Buy American Act (41 U.S.C. 10) provides that the Government give preference to domestic construction material.

Components, used in this clause, means those articles, materials, and supplies incorporated directly into construction materials.

Construction material, as used in this clause, means an article, material, or supply brought to the construction site for incorporation into the building or work. Construction material also includes an item brought to the site pre-assembled from articles, materials or supplies. However, emergency life safety systems, such as emergency lighting, fire alarm, and audio evacuation systems, which are discrete systems incorporated into a public building or work and which are produced as a complete system, shall be evaluated as a single and distinct construction material regardless of when or how the individual parts or components of such systems are delivered to the construction site.

Domestic construction material, as used in this clause, means (a) an unmanufactured construction material mined or produced in the United States, or (b) a construction material manufactured in the United States, if the cost of its components mined, produced, or manufactured in the United States exceeds 50 percent of the cost of all its components. Components of foreign origin of the same class or kind as the construction materials determined to be unavailable pursuant to §12.810(a)(3) of 43 CFR part 12, subpart E shall be treated as domestic.

(b) The contractor agrees that only domestic construction material will be used by the contractor, subcontractors, materialmen, and suppliers in the performance of this agreement, except for foreign construction materials, if any, listed in this agreement.

F. TRAFFICKING VICTIMS PROTECTION ACT ASSURANCE

Any grant, contract, or cooperative agreement provided or entered into by a Federal department or agency under which funds are to be provided to a private entity, in whole or in part, shall include a condition that authorizes the department or agency to terminate the grant, contract, or cooperative agreement, without penalty, if the grantee or any subgrantee, or the contractor or any subcontractor (i) engages in severe forms of trafficking in persons or has procured a commercial sex act during the period of time that the grant, contract, or cooperative agreement is in effect, or (ii) uses forced labor in the performance of the grant, contract, or cooperative agreement.

G. BOATING INFRASTRUCTURE GRANT PROGRAM (BIGP) RULE ASSURANCE

The Contractor agrees to construct the Project according to all provisions of the Boating Infrastructure Grant Program Final Rule, 50 CFR Part 86, attached and made part of this Contract. The Contractor further agrees to comply with all other applicable federal, state, and local rules and regulations in providing services under this Contract. The Contractor further agrees to include this provision in all subcontracts issued as a result of this Contract.

If Contractor is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, Contractor shall attach an explanation to this Contract.

By signing below, Contractor certifies the representations outlined in parts A through G above are true and correct.

| C-hall |
|--|
| (Signature and Title of Authorized Representative) |
| |
| D. L. Porter Constructors, Inc. |
| Contractor Name |
| |
| 6574 Palmer Park Circle |
| Contractor Street Address |
| |
| Sanagata El 24229 |
| Sarasota, FL 34238 |
| City, State, ZIP Code |

In addition to the Certifications and Assurances to be signed by the Contractor, the following are applicable to this Contract:

PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES.

A. Convicted Vendor List. Pursuant to Subsection 287.133(2)(a), F.S., a person or affiliate who has been placed on the convicted vendor list following a conviction for a public entity crime may not be awarded or perform work as a Grantee, supplier, subcontractor or consultant under a contract with any public entity and may not transact business with any public entity in excess of the threshold amount provided in Section 287.017, F.S., for Category Two for a period of thirty six (36) months from the date of being placed on the convicted vendor list.

The State of Florida, Department of Management Services, Division of State Purchasing provides listings for convicted, suspended, discriminatory and federal excluded parties, as well as the vendor complaint list at:

http://www.dms.myflorida.com/business_operations/state_purchasing/vendor_informatio n/convicted suspended discriminatory complaints vendor lists/convicted vendor list

- B. **Notice of Conviction of Public Entity Crime.** Any person must notify the Department of Management Services and the City of Key West within 30 days after conviction of a public entity crime applicable to that person or an affiliate of that person as defined in Section 287. 133, F.S.
- C. Certifications and Assurances. Upon execution of this Contract by the Contractor, the Contractor shall complete, sign and return to the City's Grant Manager a completed copy of the form entitled "Certifications and Assurances," attached hereto. This includes the Certification Regarding Public Entity Crimes.

PUBLIC RECORDS.

Pursuant to Section 119.0701, F.S., A) Keep and maintain public records that ordinarily and necessarily would be required by the City in order to perform the service. B) Provide the public with access to public records on the same terms and conditions that the City would provide the records and at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, F.S. or as otherwise provided by law. C) Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law. D) Meet all requirements for retaining public records and transfer, at no cost, to the City all public records in possession of the Contractor upon termination of the Contract and destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. All records stored electronically must be provided to the public agency in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the City.

RECORD KEEPING REQUIREMENTS.

A. Contractor Responsibilities. The Contractor shall maintain accurate books, records, documents and other evidence that sufficiently and properly reflect all direct and indirect costs of any nature expended in the performance of this Contract, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

- **B. State Access to Contractor Books, Documents, Papers, and Records.** The Contractor shall allow the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission, the Chief Financial Officer of the State of Florida, the Auditor General of the State of Florida, the Florida Office of Program Policy Analysis and Government Accountability or authorized representatives of the state or federal government to have access to any of the Contractor's books, documents, papers, and records, including electronic storage media, as they may relate to this Contract, for the purposes of conducting audits or examinations or making excerpts or transcriptions.
- **C.** Contractor Records Retention. Project records shall be maintained for five (5) years following the close of this Contract. The Contractor shall cooperate with the City to facilitate the duplication and transfer of such records upon the City's request.

D. Contractor Responsibility to Include Records Requirements – Subcontractors. In the event any

work is subcontracted under this Contract, the Contractor shall include the aforementioned audit and record keeping requirements in all subsequent contracts.

FEDERAL FUNDS. This Agreement relies on federal funds, therefore, the following terms and conditions apply:

Compliance with all federal laws, rules, and regulations, including but not limited to:

- Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, entitled "Equal Employment Opportunity." as amended by Executive Order 11375 of October 13, 1967, and as supplemented in Department of Labor regulations (41 CFR Chapter 60).
- The Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act (18 U.S.C. 874) as supplemented in Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR part 3).
- Sections 103 and 107 of the Agreement Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 327-330) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR part 5). (Construction agreements awarded by grantees and subgrantees in excess of \$2,000, and in excess of \$2,500 for other agreements which involve the employment of mechanics or laborers)
- All applicable standards, orders, or requirements issued under section 306 of the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 1857(h)), section 508 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. 1368), Executive Order 11738, and Environmental Protection Agency regulations (40 CFR part 15).
- Mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the State energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (Pub. L. 94-163, 89 Stat. 871).

SUBCONTRACTS.

Each subcontractor will be deemed to be an independent contractor and will not be considered or permitted to be an agent, servant, joint venturer, or partner of the State of Florida.

NONDISCRIMINATION

- **A. Non-Discrimination in Performance.** No person, on the grounds of race, creed, color, national origin, age, sex, or disability, shall be excluded from participation in, be denied the proceeds or benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination in performance of this Agreement.
- **B. Discriminatory Vendor List.** In accordance with Section 287.134, F.S., an entity or affiliate who has been placed on the discriminatory vendor list may not submit a bid, proposal, or reply on a contract to provide any goods or services to a public entity; may not submit a bid, proposal or reply on a contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work; may not submit bids, proposals, or replies on leases of real property to a public entity; may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under a contract with any public entity; and may not transact business with any public entity. The Contractor has a continuing duty to disclose to the City whether they appear on the discriminatory vendor list.

PROHIBITION OF UNAUTHORIZED ALIENS.

In accordance with federal Executive Order 96-236, the employment of unauthorized aliens is considered a violation of Section 274A(e) of the Immigration and Nationalization Act. Such violation shall be cause for unilateral cancellation of the Contract if the Contractor knowingly employs unauthorized aliens.

EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY VERIFICATION (E-VERIFY).

- **A. Requirement to Use E-Verify.** Executive Order 11-116, signed May 27, 2011, by the Governor
- of Florida, requires contracts in excess of nominal value to expressly require the: 1.) utilization of the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired during the contract term; and,
- 2.) inclusion in all subcontracts under this Contract, of the requirement that subcontractors performing work or providing services pursuant to this contract utilize the E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by the subcontractor during the term of the subcontract.
- **B. E-Verify Online.** E-Verify is an Internet-based system that allows an employer, using information reported on an employee's Form I-9, Employment Eligibility Verification, to determine the eligibility of all new employees hired to work in the United States after the effective date of the required Memorandum of Understanding (MOU); the responsibilities and elections of federal contractors, however, may vary, as stated in Article II.D.1.c. of the MOU. There is no charge to employers to use E-Verify. The Department of Homeland Security's EVerify system can be found online at

http://www.dhs.gov/files/programs/gc 1185221678150.shtm

C. Enrollment in E-Verify. If you do not have an E-Verify MOU in effect, you must enroll in the E-Verify system prior to hiring any new employee after the effective date of this Contract.

- **D. E-Verify Recordkeeping.** The Contractor further agrees to maintain records of its participation and compliance with the provisions of the E-Verify program, including participation by its subcontractors as provided above, and to make such records available to the City or other authorized state entity consistent with the terms of the Contractor's enrollment in the program. This includes maintaining a copy of proof of the Contractor's and subcontractors' enrollment in the E-Verify Program (which can be accessed from the "Edit Company Profile" link on the left navigation menu of the E-Verify employer's homepage).
- **E. Employment Eligibility Verification.** Compliance with the terms of the Employment Eligibility Verification provision is made an express condition of this Contract and the City may treat a failure to comply as a material breach of the Contract.



Thursday, January 18, 2001

Part VII

Department of the Interior

Fish and Wildlife Service

50 CFR Part 86 Boating Infrastructure Grant Program; Final Rule



DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

Fish and Wildlife Service

50 CFR Part 86

RIN 1018-AF38

Boating Infrastructure Grant Program

AGENCY: Fish and Wildlife Service, Interior.

ACTION: Final rule.

SUMMARY: This regulation provides for the uniform administration of the national Boating Infrastructure Grant Program and survey authorized by Section 7404 of the Sportfishing and Boating Safety Act of 1998. Through this program, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service will provide funds to States to install or upgrade tie-up facilities for transient recreational boats 26 feet or more in length.

DATES: This rule is effective on February 20, 2001.

ADDRESSES: The administrative record for this rule, including copies of comments received, is available for viewing Monday through Friday, 8 am to 4 pm, in the Division of Federal Aid, 4401 North Fairfax Drive, Room 140, Arlington, VA 22203.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:

Steve Farrell, Project Officer, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Division of Federal Aid, 4401 North Fairfax Drive, Suite 140, Arlington, Virginia 22203; telephone (703) 358–2156; fax (703) 358–1705; email <steve_farrell@fws.gov>.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

Background

Economic Status of Boating in the United States

Historically, coastal and inland waterways were the first highways along our shores and into the interior of the continent. Americans used boats almost exclusively for transportation of people and goods. Today we use more than 12 million recreational boats to cruise and fish. Recreational boating is now a significant economic activity in many areas of the country and in many respects exceeds that of waterborne commerce. Given the present demographic forces, we expect this rule to have a positive economic impact by adding facilities to accommodate larger cruising boats.

Purpose of the Boating Infrastructure Grant Program

Recreational boats 26 feet or more in length, called "nontrailerable" boats, represent about 4 percent, or more than

600,000, of the recreational boats in the United States. Although we have approximately 12,000 marinas in the United States, Congress recognized that insufficient tie-up facilities exist for transient, nontrailerable boats for reasonable and convenient access from our navigable waters. These boaters are unable to enjoy many recreational, cultural, historic, scenic, and natural resources of the United States. We also have an insufficient quantity of marinas or commercial tie-up facilities along extended stretches of our coastlines and rivers that benefit transient, nontrailerable boats. In many parts of the country, the number of places to tieup, moor, or anchor a cruising boat, especially during a storm, is limited. Basic features, such as tie-ups, fuel, utilities, and restrooms, are often nonexistent. As a result, Congress passed the Sport Fishing and Boating Safety Act of 1998 (16 U.S.C. 777g). Under the Act, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service conducts the Boating Infrastructure Grant (BIG) Program. The BIG Program will provide \$32 million to States and Territories over 4 years to construct, renovate, or maintain tie-up facilities for recreational boats 26 feet or more in length.

This program will:

- (a) Create dockage for transient recreational boats 26 feet or more in length for recreational opportunities and safe harbors;
- (b) Provide navigational aids for boaters to use these facilities:
- (c) Enhance access to recreational, historic, cultural, natural, and scenic resources:
- (d) Strengthen local ties to the boating community and its economic benefits;
- (e) Promote public/private partnerships and entrepreneurial opportunities;
- (f) Provide continuity of public access to the shore; and
- (g) Promote awareness of transient boating opportunities.

The Act also directs us to:

- (a) Develop a national framework or methodology to conduct a boat access needs assessment or survey to determine the adequacy of facilities for recreational boats of all sizes;
- (b) Encourage States to complete the boat access needs survey; and
- (c) Complete a comprehensive national assessment of boat access needs and facilities (the assessment will be a compilation of information from the States' surveys into a national report of boat access needs).

Analysis of Public Comments and Changes Made to the Proposed Rule

On January 20, 2000, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (Service) published a proposed rule in the Federal Register (65 FR 3331) and requested comments on the proposed rule and information collection for the national BIG Program. The Service received 13 written responses by the close of the comment period on March 20, 2000. The responses came from nongovernmental organizations, a private individual, and Federal and State employees and agencies.

We received a total of 170 comments from the 13 written responses covering the following areas: survey (74), criteria for selection (11), State plans (8), clarifications (3), suspected typographical errors (3), and comments of a general nature (71). We may not reflect these actual numbers in the list below due to combining similar comments or questions. We have addressed all of the comments in this section of the preamble and made any necessary changes to the proposed rule. As a result, some sections of the proposed rule were combined or eliminated. Comments pertaining to the proposed information collection are addressed under Substantive Comments, Issues 1 through 9.

The following is clarification or analysis and reporting of any substantial changes to the rule that the Service made in response to these comments. The Service also corrected other minor errors in the proposed rule, as described below.

Minor Changes

In § 86.12(n), in response to a comment asking us to define "transient," we are adding the following definition, "Passing through or by a place, staying 10 days or less."

In § 86.13(d), we changed "seasonal" to "transient" to avoid confusing wording.

In § 86.13(f), in response to a suggestion, we added "docks" after the word "floating" to clarify.

In § 86.13, in response to suggestions, we added at paragraphs (o), (p), and (q), "dockside" to clarify where utilities are placed.

In § 86.13, in response to a suggestion, we added "(r) Debris deflection booms." In § 86.13, in response to suggestions, we added "(s) Marine fueling stations."

In § 86.20(a)(1), in response to a suggestion, we added a second sentence as follows: "You must design new construction and renovations to last at least 20 years."

In § 86.20(e)(1), in response to a suggestion, we deleted from subparagraph (vii) to end, as the activities listed in the proposed rule are not appropriate preconstruction activities.

In § 86.20, in response to a suggestion, we added a new item, "(f) Produce information and education materials such as charts, cruising guides, and brochures."

In § 86.21(d), in response to a suggestion, we changed the sentence to read: "Construct or renovate principal structures not expected to last at least 20 years."

In § 86.44(b), in response to a suggestion, we replaced "* * we will" with "* * The State must

In § 86.54(f)(1)(i) in the proposed rule (now § 86.53(d)(1)(i)), in response to several comments, we changed the section to clarify that no State Tier One proposal may exceed \$100,000 in any given fiscal year.

Substantive Changes

Issue 1. Questions and comments on the survey included issues of respondent burden (how long to complete a section), unclear questions, issues of confidentiality, site-specific questions, and the value of answers to specific questions in determining national need.

Response: In response to all of the comments received on the technical aspects of the proposed survey, we completed significant revisions to the survey instrument. We considered all comments and redesigned the survey improved guidance and questions, and decreased the time burden for completion. The revised survey began its approval process when it was published in the Federal Register (65 FR 63606) on October 24, 2000 for a 60day public comment period. The survey will be ready for use during the FY 2001 grant cycle, and the Service will notify eligible applicants upon receiving OMB approval.

Issue 2. How can States pay for the

Response: States can pay the costs for conducting the survey using Federal Aid in Sport Fish Restoration program funds, and credit expenditures toward the 15% minimum used for motor boat access (16 U.S.C. 777g (g)(4)).

Issue 3. Is the survey required?
Response: The Service does not require States to conduct surveys to receive funding under the national BIG program. However, the Service must produce a comprehensive national assessment of recreational boat access needs and facilities. The States, by conducting and forwarding their survey results to the Service, are ensuring that

their needs are known (16 U.S.C. 777g (g)(2)). States may use existing, recent survey results, approved by the appropriate Service Regional Office, to determine boating infrastructure needs (§ 86.113).

Issue 4. States completing a survey should receive ranking points.

should receive ranking points.

Response: No "points" are assigned in the criteria for completing a survey; the only available points are outlined in § 86.60. States must use the survey results to develop a State plan for boating infrastructure. The plan (any plan certified by the Service Regional Office) is then eligible for 15 ranking points.

Issue 5, Can States add questions to the survey?

Response: States cannot add any questions to the survey. If OMB approves the final survey as written, we will reimburse States only for administering it as approved.

Issue 6. Typographical errors occur in the survey tables.

Response: We fixed typographical errors in both tables describing the type of participant in survey parts.

Issue 7. States should submit survey results electronically.

Response: The Service wants the results transmitted to the Service Regional Offices in a common electronic format, such as Microsoft Word, Word Perfect, Excel or Quattro Pro. We added a requirement regarding electronic transmission of results to § 86.111.

Issue 8. Clarify "boat service providers" as the term relates to public

Response: We changed § 86.102(b)(2)(i) and (ii) to include a phrase that specifies boat service providers "who allow public access."

Issue 9. What are the survey response

rate requirements?

Response: We changed § 86.115 to read "plus or minus 10 percent." We also replaced the language that suggests a 70 percent response rate with language that says the State is responsible for selecting a statistically valid sample

Issue 10. In § 86.60, the points do not add up to 100, or no points are allowed for completing surveys.

Response: This section needed several minor editorial changes to make it clear and concise. Among these, we changed the point total to 105. The issue regarding awarding points for completing surveys is addressed in Issue 4.

Issue 11. According to § 86.54, why are proposals that are awarded less than 60 points when held to the criteria in § 86.60 automatically moved to Tier Two? Hesponse: We removed this "60 point" break when we revised the Tier One/Two break.

Issue 12. By awarding 15 points for a State plan, the Service is making State plans mandatory, penalizing all nonplan proposals.

Response: State plans are desirable under the Act (16 U.S.C. 777g (g)). They help set priorities and describe how a State will fulfill recreational boaters' needs. We can also use plans to help set national priorities in the comprehensive national assessment of recreational boat access needs and facilities described in the Act. The plan nonetheless is optional. The Act states, "A State may develop a plan for," and in the proposed rule, § 86.131 states "Plans are voluntary." However, the Service will award 15 criteria points to any acceptable plan, already existing and current, or a newly developed plan based on the OMB-approved survey or other recent approved survey results. The reason for the 15 criteria points is that projects coming from an accepted plan will establish priorities based on a formal needs assessment.

Issue 13. Add a statement to identify priorities in the State plan in

§ 86.60(b)(1).

Response: We added to § 86.60(b)(1),
after the word "following" "priorities
identified in" your State's program plan.
We also agreed with the second thought
presented in this comment and changed
"construct and renovate" to "construct,
renovate, and maintain."

Issue 14. Change the point values assigned to certain criteria.

Response: We are not making a change to the final rule as a result of this comment. We believe that we did a thorough job of stakeholder involvement when we assigned these point values.

Issue 15. A possible conflict exists in § 86.60(b)(4) about match funds.

Response: We have changed § 86.60(b)(4) to read "Include private, local, or other State funds in addition to the non-Federal match described in § 86.42."

Issue 16. Because of typographical errors in § 86.60(b)(4)(i), the percentage range was left out.

Response: In § 86.60(b)(4), we changed paragraph (i) to read "Twenty-six percent to thirty-five percent—5 points," paragraph (ii) to remove the word "above" at the end, and paragraph (iii) to insert the word "and" so it reads "Fifty percent and above—15 points."

Issue 17. Add the word "proposed" before "tie-up" to the second sentence in § 86.60(b)(5), and delete the word "access" from the same sentence,

Response: We do not believe this suggestion adds to the clarity of the sentence. We are making no changes to the proposed rule as a result of this comment.

Issue 18. In § 86.60(b)(6), change the wording of the sentence to restrict the sites to those near population centers and raise the value of the points assigned.

Hesponse: We believe this change would unnecessarily restrict State proposals. We believe the sentence is clear and the points are appropriate. The sentence remains unchanged.

Issue 19. In § 86.60(b)(7), substitute "enhanced opportunities" for "access." Response: We are not changing this paragraph as a result of this comment because we believe the sentence is clear as written.

Issue 20. In § 86.60(b)(8), add
"adjacent" before the word
"community," and add "as the result of
construction, renovation, or increased
use," at the end of the first sentence.

Response: We believe this change would unnecessarily restrict the program criteria. The proposed sentence stands unchanged

stands unchanged.

Issue 21. Allow Tier One dollars to finance State plans because not to do so creates an unfunded Federal mandate.

Response: The Act states that

"* * a State may develop and submit
to the Secretary a plan for * * ," not
"must" (16 U.S.C. 777g-1 {c}). A
mandate does not exist. However, States
may do planning under other Sport Fish
Restoration Act grant programs for
purposes eligible under those programs
and apply the resulting plan to the BIG
Programs

Program.

Issue 22, Will the Service accept

existing plans?

Response: The Service will accept any plan certified by the appropriate Service Regional Office that ensures that public boat access is and will be adequate to meet the needs of recreational boaters on your State's waters (§ 86.134).

Issue 23. What are the products of the

National Assessment?

Response: The products of the Comprehensive National Assessment are listed in § 66.124.

are listed in § 86.124.

Issue 24. Complying with the National Environmental Policy Act and the Endangered Species Act could cause up to 2 years of delay.

Response: All grantees must agree to and certify compliance with all applicable Federal laws. We use a certified "Assurances" statement. We are making no changes to the proposed rule as a result of this comment.

Issue 25. Can States use consultant fees, design, permitting, and construction administration costs as match for Tier One projects?

match for Tier One projects? Response: Allowable matching and cost-sharing regulations are in 43 CFR 12.64; specific questions should be directed to the appropriate Service Regional Office.

Issue 26. Reduce match to where local governments or small marinas can compete for funds.

Response: In accordance with the Act, only States are eligible for funding under this grant program.

Issue 27. Are pre-award costs allowable?

Response: Only as described under § 86.20.

Issue 28. Who assumes the administrative burden after the program expires in 3 years?

Response: We discuss maintenance of approved projects in 50 CFR 80.17. Issue 29. How much money can we charge the public to tie-up?

Response: The going rate in the locality determines the amount for the facility. We are making no change to the proposed rule as a result of this comment.

Issue 30. For projects in Tier Two that exceed available funding in Tier Two, what is the methodology for awarding funds other than what States request?

Response: There is none. We cannot exceed established spending levels. If a State requires funds from two or more different programs to obtain full funding, the State is responsible for securing the funds.

Issue 31. In § 86.20(a)(3), substitute "deep enough" for "6 feet of depth at the lowest tide * * * ."

Response: We researched these depths before making this specification, and we are not making the recommended change.

Issue 32. In § 86.20(a)(5)(iii), delete the reference to "this program," so that the sentence reads: "You may use funds from the Clean Vessel Act Program."

Response: We encourage the construction of pumpout stations with either set of funds. We are making no changes to the proposed rule as a result of this comment.

Issue 33. In § 86.20(e)(1), add "contract documents."

Response: No contract should be prepared and awarded until after we sign a grant; therefore, contract documents are not allowed as a preagreement cost. We are making no changes to the proposed rule as a result of this comment.

Issue 34. In § 86.21(e) and (g), add note on one-time dredging to (e) and add dinghy docks to (g).

Response: We address one-time dredging in § 86.20, and dinghy docks are not for transient vessels more than 26 feet in length. We are making no changes to the proposed rule as a result of this comment. Issue 35. In § 86.21, make the State plan eligible for funding under BIG. Response: State plans are eligible activities under the Sport Fish Restoration Act (16 U.S.C. 777).

Issue 36. In accordance with § 86,30, must I allow the public to use grantfunded facilities?

Response: Yes, § 86.30 specifies that reasonable access must be allowed and explains what that means.

Issue 37. In regard to § 86.54, one responder commented that the criterion referenced in § 86.60 was developed for competitive Tier Two projects and was not meant for Tier One projects. Tier One project funding was developed for States meeting the requirements in §§ 86.13 and 86.20.

Response: We agree and will change § 86.54(f)(1)(ii) (now § 86.53(d)(1)(ii) in the final rule) to read "* * using the eligibility requirements in §§ 86.14 and 86.20." (Section 86.13 from the proposed rule has become § 86.14 in the final rule.)

Issue 38. In regard to § 86.55(f), why are two sets of \$100,000 proposals required? Why not require one \$200,000

proposal?

**Response: Tier One proposals in the first grant cycle will be funded by 2 different fiscal years. To provide additional clarity, we replaced the second sentence in § 86.55(f) (now § 86.54(f)) with wording similar to the following, "We will fund one proposal for each fiscal year provided that each proposal meets the eligibility requirements in §§ 86.13 (now 86.14) and 86.20."

Issue 39. Sections 86,20 and 86,21 conflict in useful life of some outputs.

Response: We do not agree. Principal structures expected to last 20 years or more are different from navigational aids which may have a shorter lifespan. Only principal structures must be designed to last at least 20 years, therefore a conflict does not exist.

Issue 40. In regard to § 86.56, after the Service awards funds for a project, if it is found not to meet compliance requirements, where will these funds so?

Response: If a State cannot bring the project into compliance according to § 86.56 (now § 86.55), the funds may revert as required by the Act (16 U.S.C. 777c).

Issue 41. Regarding § 86.60(b), a respondent recommended considering construction in remote areas in the scoring priority and adding a statement to the Regulatory Flexibility Act section to give criteria points for remote sites.

Response: Section 86.60(b)(6) and (7) considers remote areas as they relate to significant links to prominent

destinations, way-points, and national, regional, and local significant areas. Therefore, we do not see the need to alter the present guidance

Issue 42. In §86.60(b)(8), how will we assess "significant positive economic

Response: States should assess the economic impact of projects using a cost/benefit analysis as described in the example in § 86.60(b)(8). States should address this issue, along with all the other criteria, in the grant proposal.

Issue 43. In §86,82(b), replace the

word "slippage" with "deviation."
Response: "Slippage" is the term used in 43 CFR 12.80(b)(2)(ii), which provides reporting requirements for assistance programs. We are making no changes to the proposed rule as a result of this comment.

Issue 44. In § 86.80, remove the requirement for quarterly reports.

Response: We are removing the requirement for quarterly reporting for Tier One projects only, according to 43 CFR 12.80, Monitoring and Reporting Program Performance.

Issue 45. In §86.91, make States give credit to the Sport Fish Restoration

Program for BIG grants.

Response: Credit to the Sport Fish Restoration Program remains optional. We have nothing on which to base making this issue mandatory. We are changing "may" in the last sentence to * are encouraged to *

Issue 46. Could priority for services at tie-up facilities be given to transient boats over 26 feet in length? If so, how would States enforce the priority?

Response: No. While we intend the program to benefit transient, nontrailerable boats, States must give equal public access to all boaters. Consequently, enforcement is unnecessary

Issue 47. The Service Director should convene a nongovernmental advisory committee to provide expertise on "recreational boating facilities needs."

Response: Under the Federal Advisory Committee Act (Pub. L. 92-463, 5 U.S.C. App.1), requirements for creating an advisory committee would significantly delay the distribution of the first cycle grant funds. However, opportunities may exist for the nongovernmental community to participate in the grant selection process, and the Service will investigate such opportunities.

Issue 48. Are maintenance and operation costs in remote areas eligible under § 86.20(4)?

Response: We cover maintenance under § 86.20(a); we specifically exclude operation and janitorial costs under § 86.21.

Issue 49. Provide sufficient time to rank and award proposals,

Response: We changed the application period for the first grant cycle to allow applicants 90 days to submit grant proposals to the appropriate Service Regional Office. This change occurs in §86.50.

Regulatory Planning and Review (E.O.

In accordance with the criteria in Executive Order 12866, this rule is a significant regulatory action according to the following:

- (a) This rule will not have an annual economic effect of \$100 million or adversely affect an economic sector. productivity, jobs, the environment, or other units of government. Program funds total \$8 million per year for 4 years, for a total of \$32 million. Program funds for surveys total \$1,050,000. States must match these amounts with 25 percent or \$2 million per year. State match totals \$8 million over 4 years. The program will not negatively affect an economic sector, productivity, jobs, and other units of government. The program will have a positive effect on these factors.
- (b) This rule will not create inconsistencies with other agencies' actions. We will require the necessary Federal, State, and local reviews and permits before allowing construction of all facilities approved under the program. These reviews will ensure that this rule will not create inconsistencies with other agencies' actions.
- (c) This rule will materially affect entitlements, grants, user fees, loan programs, or the rights and obligations of their recipients. This rule establishes a new grant program using existing funds that are otherwise available to State natural resource agencies under the Sport Fish Restoration Act (16 U.S.C. 777-777m). Recipients will voluntarily accept all stipulations prior to the Service awarding funds for facility construction. The program only obligates the recipient to maintain the facility. User fees are not mandatory and the program allows only enough charges to maintain the facility established by the grant.
- (d) This rule will not raise novel legal or policy issues. This program will award funds to States to install facilities for transient nontrailerable boats. We will review all actions for compliance with the National Environmental Policy Act. This grant program is similar to past Federal Aid grant programs for construction of facilities.

94

Regulatory Flexibility Act

The Department certifies that this document will not have a significant economic effect on a substantial number of small entities under the Regulatory Flexibility Act (5 U.S.C. 601 et seq.). Eight million dollars will be available annually for a 4-year period. The effects of these regulations occur to agencies in the States, Puerto Rico, Guarn, the Virgin Islands, American Samoa, the District of Columbia, and the Northern Mariana Islands. These are not small entities under the Regulatory Flexibility Act. Some small entities, mainly marina operators, may receive grant funds. The program will place facilities where none exist now, in remote areas where no competition exists, and in populated areas where marinas have not previously installed them. Employment, investment, productivity, and innovation should all increase because the program will construct facilities to attract transient boaters. The result will be a net transfer of expenditures in the area, U.S.-based enterprises' ability to compete with foreign-based enterprises should not be affected by this rule.

Small Business Regulatory Enforcement Fairness Act (SBREFA)

This regulation is not a major rule under 5 U.S.C. 804(2), the Small Business Regulatory Enforcement Fairness Act, as discussed in the Regulatory Planning and Review and Regulatory Flexibility Act sections

Unfunded Mandates Reform Act

This regulation does not impose an unfunded mandate on State, local, or tribal governments or the private sector of more than \$100 million per year. This regulation does not have a significant or unique effect on State, local, tribal governments, or the private sector. The rule establishes a grant program that States may participate in voluntarily. A statement containing the information required by the Unfunded Mandates Reform Act (2 U.S.C. 1531 et seq.) is not necessary.

Takings (E.O. 12630)

In compliance with Executive Order 12630, this regulation does not have significant takings implications. The rule provides standardized procedures for administering a Federal discretionary grant program.

Federalism Assessment (E.O. 13132)

In compliance with Executive Order 13132, this regulation does not have sufficient Federalism implications to warrant the preparation of a Federalism Assessment. Through this regulation,

eligible States will receive grants for construction, renovation, maintenance of boating facilities, and public information and education programs. Therefore, the rule is consistent with Executive Order 13132.

Civil Justice Reform (E.O. 12988)

In compliance with Executive Order 12988, the Office of the Solicitor has determined that this regulation does not unduly burden the judicial system and meets the requirements of §§ 3(a) and 3(b)(2) of the Order.

Paperwork Reduction Act

The information collection requirements contained in this regulation are only those necessary to fulfill applicable grant application requirements of 43 CFR Part 12; see 43 CFR 12.4 for information concerning OMB approval of those requirements. We have submitted the collections of information contained in this rule to the Office of Management and Budget for approval as required under 44 U.S.C. 3501 et seq. The Service will not collect this information until OMB has granted us approval. Additionally, no person may be required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid OMB number.

The information collection requirement related to the surveys has a current OMB Approval Number 1018-0106 under the provisions of 44 U.S.C. 3501 et seq. In response to the comments received on the technical aspects of the proposed survey, we revised the survey improving the guidance, questions, and a lower time burden for completion.

What Intergovernmental Review Procedures Must I as a State follow?

Executive Order 12372, "Intergovernmental Review of Federal Programs," and 43 CFR Part 9, "Intergovernmental Review of Department of the Interior Programs and Activities," applies to the national BIG Program. Under the Order, you may design your own processes to review and comment on proposed Federal assistance under covered programs.

What Is My Responsibility as a State if I Participate in the Executive Order Process Having Single Points of Contact?

You should alert your Single Points of Contact (SPOC) to the prospective applications and receive any necessary instructions to provide material the SPOC requires. You must submit all required materials, if any, to the SPOC and show the date of this submittal (or the date of contact if the SPOC does not

require submittal) on the narrative. If you are from a State that chooses to exempt the grants, you need take no action regarding E.O. 12372.

The principal author of this rule is Steve Farrell, Project Officer, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Division of Federal Aid, 4401 North Fairfax Drive, Suite 140, Arlington, Virginia 22203.

Regulation Promulgation

Accordingly, the Service hereby establishes part 86, subchapter F of Chapter I, Title 50 Code of Federal Regulations, as set forth below:

List of Subjects in 50 CFR Part 86

Administrative practice and procedure, Boats and boating, Grant programs-recreation, Natural resources, Recreation and recreation areas, Reporting and record keeping requirements.

For the reasons set out in the preamble, we amend Subchapter F of Chapter I, Title 50 of the Code of Federal Regulations, by adding a new part 86 to read as follows.

PART 86-BOATING INFRASTRUCTURE GRANT (BIG) PROGRAM

Subpart A-General Information About the Grant Program

86.10 What does this regulation do? What does the national BIG Program 86.11

86.12 Definitions of Terms Used in Part 86 86.13 What is boating infrastructure?

86.14 Who may apply for these grants? 86.15 How does the grant process work? 86.16 What are the information collection

Subpart B-Funding State Grant Proposals

86.20 What activities are eligible for funding?

requirements?

86.21 What activities are ineligible for funding?

Subpart C-Public Use of the Facility

86.30 Must I allow the public to use the

grant-funded facilities? 86.31 How much money may I charge the public to use tie-up facilities?

Subpart D-Funding Availability

86.40 How much money is available for

grants? 86.41 How long will the money be available?

86.42 What are the match requirements? 86.43 May someone else supply the match? 86.44 What are my allowable costs?

86.45 When will I receive the funds?

Subpart E-How States Apply for Grants

86.50 When must I apply?

86.51 To whom must I apply?

86.52 What information must I include in my grant proposals?

86.53 What are funding tiers?

86.54 How must I submit proposals?

86.55 What are my compliance requirements with Federal laws, regulations, and policies?

Subpart F-How the Service Selects Projects To Receive Grants

86.60 What are the criteria used to select projects for grants?

86.61 What process does the Service use to

select projects for grants? 86.62 What must I do after my project has been selected?

86.63 May I appeal if my project is not selected

Subpart G-How States Manage Grants

86.70 What are my requirements to acquire, install, operate, and maintain real and

personal property? 86.71 How will I be reimbursed?

86.72 Do any other Federal requirements

apply to this program? 86.73 What if I do not spend all the money?

86.74 What if I need more money?

Subpart H-Reporting Requirements for the

86.80 What are my reporting requirements

for this grant program? 86.81 When are the reports due? 86.82 What must be in the reports?

Subpart I-State Use of Signs and Sport Fish Restoration Symbols

86.90 What are my responsibilities for information signs?

86.91 What are my program crediting responsibilities? 86.92 Who can use the SFR logo?

86.93 Where should I use the SFR logo?

86.94 What crediting language should I use?

Subpart J-Service Completion of the National Framework

86.100 What is the National Framework? 86.101 What is the Service schedule to

adopt the National Framework? 86.102 How did the Service design the National Framework?

Subpart K-How States Will Complete a Boat Access Needs Survey (Survey)

86.110 What does the survey do?

86.111 Must I do a survey? 86.112 What are the advantages of doing a survey? 86.113 What if I have recently completed a

survey?

86.114 Do I need to conduct a survey if I already have a plan for installing tie-up facilities?

86.115 How should I administer the survey? 86.116 May I change the questions in the survey?

86.117 [Reserved] 86.118 What does this survey include?

Subpart L-Completing the Comprehensive National Assessment

86.120 What is the Comprehensive National Assessment? 86.121 What does the Comprehensive

National Assessment do?

86.122 Who completes the Comprehensive National Assessment?

86.123 Comprehensive National Assessment schedule. 86.124 What are the Comprehensive

National Assessment products?

Subpart M-How States Will Complete the State Program Plans

86.130 What does the State program plan

do?

86.131 Must I do a plan? 86.132 What are the advantages to doing a

plan? 86.133 What are the plan standards? 86.134 What if I am already carrying out a plan?

86.135 [Reserved]

86.136 What must be in the plan? 86.137 What variables should I consider?

Authority: 16 U.S.C. 777g, 777g-1.

Subpart A—General Information About the Grant Program

§86.10 What does this regulation do?

In this part, the terms "I." "you." "my," and "your" refer to the State agency seeking participation in the national Boating Infrastructure Grant (BIG) Program. "We" and "us" refers to the Fish and Wildlife Service. This part establishes your requirements under the Sportfishing and Boating Safety Act of

- (a) Participate in the national BIG Program,
- (b) Complete your boat access survey, and
- (c) Develop State plans to install tieup facilities for transient nontrailerable recreational vessels

§86.11 What does the national BIG Program do?

This program provides funds for States to construct, renovate, and maintain tie-up facilities with features for transient boaters in vessels 26 feet or more in length, and to produce and distribute information and educational materials about the program.

§ 86.12 Definitions of terms used in part 86.

For the purposes of this part, the following terms are defined:

Construct means engaging in activities that produce new capital improvements and increase the value or usefulness of existing property. These activities include building new tie-up facilities or replacing or expanding existing tie-up

Grant means financial assistance the Federal Government awards to an eligible applicant.

Grant agreement means a contractual agreement used to obligate Federal Aid funds for carrying out work covered by an approved grant proposal.

Maintain means engaging in activities that allow the facility to continue to function, such as repairing docks. These activities exclude routine janitorial activities

Navigable waters means waters connected to or part of the jurisdictional waters of the United States that transient nontrailerable recreational vessels currently use or can use.

Nontrailerable recreational vessels mean motorized boats 26 feet or more in length manufactured for and operated primarily for pleasure, including vessels leased, rented, or chartered to another person for his or her pleasure.

Project means a specific plan or design.

Proposal means a description of one or more projects for which a State

requests grant funds.

Recreational waters means navigable waters that vessels use for recreational purposes.

Renovate means to rehabilitate or repair a tie-up facility to restore it to its original intended purpose, or to expand its purpose to allow transient nontrailerable recreational vessels.

States means individual States within the United States, the District of Columbia, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, Guarn, American Samoa, the Virgin Islands, and the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands.

Survey instrument means a tool developed by the Service and approved by OMB to assess the need for boating facilities.

Tie-up facilities mean facilities that transient nontrailerable recreational vessels occupy temporarily, not to exceed 10 consecutive days; for example, temporary shelter from a storm; a way station en route to a destination; a mooring feature for fishing; or a dock to visit a recreational, historic, cultural, natural, or scenic site.

Transient means passing through or by a place, staying 10 days or less.

Water-body means the lake, section of river, or specific area of the coast, such as a harbor or cove, where tie-up facilities or boat access sites are located.

§86.13 What is boating infrastructure?

Boating infrastructure refers to features that provide stopover places for transient nontrailerable recreational vessels to tie up. These features include, but are not limited to:

- (a) Mooring buoys (permanently anchored floats designed to tie up nontrailerable recreational vessels):
- (b) Day-docks (tie-up facilities that do not allow overnight use);
- (c) Navigational aids (e.g., channel markers, buoys, and directional information);

(d) Transient slips (slips that boaters with nontrailerable recreational vessels occupy for no more than 10 consecutive

(e) Safe harbors (facilities protected from waves, wind, tides, ice, currents, etc., that provide a temporary safe anchorage point or harbor of refuge during storms);

(f) Floating docks and fixed piers;

- (g) Floating and fixed breakwaters; (h) Dinghy docks (floating or fixed platforms that boaters with nontrailerable recreational vessels use for a temporary tie-up of their small boats to reach the shore);
 - (i) Restrooms;
 - (j) Retaining walls;
 - (k) Bulkheads;
 - (l) Dockside utilities;
 - (m) Pumpout stations;
 - (n) Recycling and trash receptacles;
 - (o) Dockside electric service; (p) Dockside water supplies;
 - (q) Dockside pay telephones;
 - (r) Debris deflection booms; and
 - (s) Marine fueling stations.

§86.14 Who may apply for these grants?

You, with authority from your State Government. You must identify one key contact only and submit proposals through this person.

§86.15 How does the grant process work?

To ensure that grants address the highest national priorities identified in the Act, we make funds available on a competitive basis. You must submit your proposals by the appropriate date as specified in §86.50. You must address certain questions and criteria (listed in § 86.52) to be eligible and competitive. We will conduct a panel review of all proposals, and the Service Director will make the final grant awards. You may begin work on your project only after you receive a fully executed grant agreement.

§86.16 What are the information collection requirements?

This part contains both routine information collection and survey requirements, as follows:

- (a) The routine information collection requirements for grants applications and associated record keeping contained in this part are only those necessary to fulfill applicable requirements of 43 CFR part 12. These requirements include record keeping and reporting requirements. See 43 CFR 12.4 for information concerning OMB approval of those requirements.
- (b) The revised information collection requirements related to the surveys will be submitted to OMB for approval as changed. They will not be imposed until

we receive OMB approval under the provisions of 44 U.S.C. 3501 et seq. The surveys are voluntary and are for States to determine the adequacy, number, location, and quality of facilities that provide public access for all sizes of recreational boats. The public's burden estimate for the survey is as follows:

| Type of information | Number of respondents* | Average time required per response (minutes) | Annual burden hours |
|---|------------------------|---|------------------------|
| Boat owners: Part A Boat owners: Part B Boat Service Providers: Part C Boat Service Providers: Part D | 11,200 | 12 | 2,240 |
| | 28,000 | 12 | 5,600 |
| | 8,400 | 20 | 2,800 |
| | 4,000 | 20 | 1,333 |

^{*}These numbers are not additive since some boaters will fill out both Parts A and B, and most of the providers will fill out both Parts C and D.

(c) Send comments regarding this collection of information to the Service Information Collection Clearance Officer, MS-222 ARLSQ, Fish and Wildlife Service, Washington, DC 20240, and the Office of Management and Budget, Department of Interior, Desk Officer, 1849 C Street, NW., Washington, DC 20503. An Agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to, a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid OMB control number. OMB has up to 60 days to approve or disapprove the information collection but may respond after 30 days. Therefore, to ensure maximum consideration, you must send your comments to OMB by the above referenced date.

Subpart B—Funding State Grant Proposals

§86.20 What activities are eligible for funding?

Your project is eligible for funding if you propose to:

(a) Construct, renovate, and maintain either publicly or privately owned boating infrastructure tie-up facilities. To be eligible you must:

- (1) Build these tie-up facilities on navigable waters, available to the public. You must design new construction and renovations to last at least 20 years:
- (2) Design these tie-up facilities for temporary use for transient nontrailerable recreational vessels;
- (3) Build these tie-up facilities in water deep enough for nontrailerable recreational vessels to navigate (a minimum of 6 feet of depth at the lowest tide or other measure of lowest fluctuation);
- (4) Provide security, safety, and service for these boats; and,
- (5) Install a pumpout station, if you construct a facility for overnight stays:
- (i) If there is already a pumpout within a reasonable distance (generally within 2 miles) of the facility, you may not need one;

- (ii) For facilities intended as day stops, we encourage you to install a pumpout; and,
- (iii) You may use funds from the BIG program, or the Clean Vessel Act pumpout grant program also administered by us, to pay for a numerous station

pumpout station.
(b) Do one-time dredging only, to give transient vessels safe channel depths between the tie-up facility and maintained channels or open water.

- (c) Install navigational aids, limited to giving transient vessels safe passage between the tie-up facility and maintained channels or open water.
- (d) Apply funds to grant administration.
- (e) Fund preliminary costs: (1) Preliminary costs may include any of the following activities completed
- before signing a grant agreement: (i) Conducting appraisals; (ii) Administering environmental
- reviews and permitting;
 (iii) Conducting technical feasibility studies, for example, studies about environmental, economic, and construction engineering concerns;
- (iv) Carrying out site surveys and engaging in site planning;
 (v) Preparing cost estimates; and
- (vi) Preparing cost estimates, and (vi) Preparing working drawings, construction plans, and specifications.
- (2) We will fund preliminary costs only if we approve the project.
- (3) If the project is approved, the appropriate Service Regional Director must still approve preliminary costs.
- (f) Produce information and education materials such as charts, cruising guides, and brochures.

§ 86.21 What activities are ineligible for funding?

Your project is ineligible for funding if you propose to: (a) Complete a project that does not

- (a) Complete a project that does not provide public benefits, for instance, a project that is not open to the public for use:
- (b) Involve law enforcement activities;
 (c) Significantly degrade or destroy valuable natural resources or alter the cultural or historic nature of the area;

- (d) Construct or renovate principal structures not expected to last at least 20 years;
- (e) Do maintenance dredging; (f) Fund operations or routine, custodial, and janitorial maintenance of the facility;
- (g) Construct, renovate, or maintain boating infrastructure tie-up facilities for nontrailerable vessels, for example the following:
- the following:
 (1) Tie-up slips available for occupancy for more than 10 consecutive days by a single party;
 - (2) Dryland storage;
 - (3) Haul-out features; and
- (4) Boating features for trailerable or "car-top" boats (boats less than 26 feet in length), such as launch ramps and carry-down walkways.
- (h) Develop a State program plan to construct, renovate, and maintain boating infrastructure tie-up facilities; and
- (i) Conduct surveys to determine boating access needs.
- (1) You may conduct the survey with funds allocated to motorboat access to recreational waters under subsection (b)(1) of section 8 of the Federal Aid in Sport Fish Restoration Act of 1950, as amended (16 U.S.C. 777).
- (2) You may combine surveys under one contractor where feasible if you can realize a cost or other savings.

Subpart C-Public Use of the Facility

§ 86.30 Must I allow the public to use the grant-funded facilities?

(a) You must allow reasonable access to all recreational vessels for the useful life of the tie-up facilities. Accessible to the public means located where the public can reasonably reach the facility and where all boats typical to that facility can easily use it, charging equitable fees, and being open for reasonable periods. You must allow public access to the shore and basic features such as fuel and restrooms in facilities that have them. You must specify precise details of the public access in the contract with the facility manager. We do not require public access to the remainder of a park or marina where the facility is found. Nor do we require any restrictions in that park or marina.

(b) You must comply with Americans with Disabilities Act requirements when you construct or renovate all tie-up facilities under this grant.

§86.31 How much money may I charge the public to use tie-up facilities?

You may charge the public only a reasonable fee, based on the prevailing rate in the area. You must determine a fee that does not pose an unreasonable, competitive amount, based on other publicly and privately owned tie-up facilities in the area. You must approve any proposed changes in fee structure by a sub-grantee.

Subpart D-Funding Availability

§86.40 How much money is available for grants?

There is \$32 million available for grants under the BIG program (\$8 million per year for fiscal years 2000– 2003).

§86.41 How long will the money be available?

Under the Act, funding for the BIG program is provided for FY 2000–2003.

Each year's funds remain available for obligation for a total of three fiscal years (e.g. FY 2000 funds will remain available through FY 2002) (16 U.S.C. 777c(b)(3)(B)).

§86.42 What are the match requirements?

The Act authorizes the Secretary of the Interior (through the Director of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (Service)) to award grants to States to pay up to 75 percent of the cost to construct, renovate, or maintain tie-up facilities for transient nontrailerable recreational vessels. You or a partner must pay the remaining project cost—at least a 25 percent match is required. Title 43 CFR 12.64 applies to cost sharing or matching requirements for Federal grants.

§ 86.43 May someone else supply the match?

Third-party contribution, including property and in-kind services, is allowable, but must be necessary and reasonable to accomplish grant objectives. In-kind contributions must also represent the current market value of noncash contributions that the third party furnishes as part of the grant.

§ 86.44 What are my allowable costs?

(a) The State may spend grant funds to pay only costs that are necessary and reasonable to accomplish the approved grant objectives. Grant costs must meet the applicable Federal cost principles in 43 CFR 12.62. You may purchase informational and program signs as allowable costs.

(b) If you include purposes other than those eligible under the Act, you must prorate the costs equitably according to Federal cost principles in 43 CFR 12.62 and 50 CFR 80.15.

§ 86.45 When will I receive the funds?

Once you sign the grant agreement, we will make the funds available.

Subpart E—How States Apply for Grants

§86.50 When must I apply?

(a) We will accept proposals between February 20, 2001, and May 18, 2001, for the first grant cycle; between July 1, 2001, and September 30, 2001, for the second grant cycle; and between July 1, 2002, and September 30, 2002, for the third grant cycle. This program starts fiscal year 2000 and ends fiscal year 2003. We will have \$16 million to award the first grant cycle, and \$8 million each cycle after that.

(b) The annual schedule follows:

| Action | FY 2000-2001 | FY 2002 | FY 2003 |
|---|-------------------|--------------------|--|
| We announce the beginning of the grant cycle. | February 20, 2001 | July 1, 2001 | July 1, 2002. |
| You submit your grant proposal by | | September 30, 2001 | |
| Regions submit the proposals to Washington by. | June 18, 2001 | October 31, 2001 | October 31, 2002. |
| We rank the proposals by | July 17, 2001 | November 30, 2001 | November 30, 2002. December 31, 2002. |
| Regions finalize their grant agree- ments by. | October 15, 2001 | February 28, 2002 | February 28, 2003. |

§86.51 To whom must I apply?

You must submit your proposals to the appropriate regional office of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. See the chart below for the address you will need.

| Region | State | Address | Telephone |
|--------|---|---|---------------------------------|
| 1 | California, Hawaii, Idaho, Nevada, Oregon, Washington, American Samoa, Com- monwealth of the Northern Mariana Is- lands, and Guam. | Division of Federal Aid, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service, Eastside Federal Complex, 911 NE 11th Avenue, Portland, OR 97232— 4181. | 503-231-6128, Fax: 503-231-6996 |
| 2 | Arizona, New Mexico, Oklahoma, and Texas. | Division of Federal Aid, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service, P.O. Box 1306, 625 Silver, SW, Suite 325, Albuquerque, NM 87102. | 505-248-7450, Fax: 505-248-7471 |
| 3 | Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, Ohio, and Wisconsin. | Division of Federal Aid, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service, Bishop Henry Whipple Federal Building, 1 Federal Drive, Fort Snelling, MN 55111–4058. | 612-713-5130, Fax: 612-713-5290 |
| 4 | Alabama, Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Ken- tucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, North Caro- lina, South Carolina, Tennessee, Puerto Rico, and the Virgin Islands. | Division of Federal Aid, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service, 1875 Century Boulevard, Suite 324, Atlanta, Georgia 30345. | 404-679-4159, Fax: 404-679-4160 |

| Region | State | Address | Telephone |
|--------|---|--|---------------------------------|
| 5 | Connecticut, Delaware, District of Colum- bia, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New York, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Vermont, Virginia, and West Virginia. | Division of Federal Aid, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service, 300 Westgate Center Drive, Hadley, MA 01035–9589. | 413-253-8200, Fax: 413-253-8487 |
| 6 | Colorado, Kansas, Montana, Nebraska, North Dakota, South Dakota, Utah, and Wyoming. | Division of Federal Aid, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service, Derwer Federal Center, P.O. Box 25486, Lake Plaza North Building, 134 Union Boulevard, 4th Floor, Denver, Colorado 80225. | 303-236-7392, Fax: 303-236-8192 |
| 7 | Alaska | Division of Federal Aid, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service, 1011 East Tudor Road, Anchor- age, Alaska 99503. | 907-786-3435, Fax: 907-786-3575 |

§ 86.52 What information must I include in my grant proposals?

You must submit the following standard forms and narrative for all projects (Tier One and Tier Two) (see § 86.53):

(a) Standard Form 424 series as prescribed by the Office of Management and Budget. The SF 424 series consists of the Applications for Federal Assistance (SF 424), Budget Information—Non-Construction Programs (SF 424A), Assurances—Non-Construction Programs (SF 424B), Budget Information—Construction Programs (SF 424C), and Assurances—Construction Programs (SF 424C). Submit forms appropriate for either construction or nonconstruction projects. Forms are available from your appropriate Service Regional Office.

(b) Information requested under OMB Circular A-102 (Application Booklet for Federal Aid Grants—pending approval under the Paperwork Reduction Act).

§86.53 What are funding tiers?

- (a) This grant program will consist of two tiers of funding.
- (i) You may apply for one or both
- (ii) The two tiers will allow all States some certainty of base level funding.
- (b) Tier One funding will ensure broad geographical distribution to meet the needs of transient nontrailerable recreational vessels.
- (c) Tier Two funding will allow States with large projects to compete with other States with large projects based on individual project merits.
- (d) We describe the two tiers as follows:
 - (1) Tier One Projects.
- (i) You may submit a proposal with an unlimited number of projects within this tier. However, your total request cannot exceed \$100,000 of Federal funds for any given fiscal year.

- (ii) Tier One projects must meet the eligibility requirements in §§ 86.14 and 86.20.
 - (2) Tier Two Projects.
- (i) While we expect available funds for Tier Two proposals to be between \$3 million and \$4 million per grant cycle, we have no dollar limit for Tier Two proposals. You may submit any number of projects, which we will score and rank separately according to the criteria in \$86.60.
- (ii) Each project will compete nationally against every other project in Tier Two.
- (iii) Tier Two projects must also meet the eligibility requirements in §§ 86.14 and 86.20.

§86.54 How must I submit proposals?

- (a) You may apply for either Tier One funding or Tier Two funding or both.
- (b) You may submit more than one project proposal within Tier One and Tier Two.
- (c) You may submit one proposal that includes Tier One and Tier Two projects.
- (d) If your proposal includes Tier One and Tier Two projects, you must describe Tier One projects separately from Tier Two projects.
- (e) You must describe each project in Tier Two separately, so that the Service can rank and score each project in Tier Two separately.
- (f) For the first grant cycle, which includes fiscal years 2000 and 2001, a State may submit one Tier One proposal not to exceed \$100,000 per fiscal year. States should submit proposals between February 20, 2001, and May 18, 2001. We will fund one Tier One proposal per State for each fiscal year provided that each proposal meets the eligibility requirements in §§ 86.14 and 86.20. Fiscal year 2000 funds are available only for Tier One proposals. Tier One proposals need not meet the criteria in § 86.60. We will fund Tier Two

- proposals received between February 20, 2001, and May 18, 2001, that meet the criteria in §§ 86.14, 86.20, and 86.60 with fiscal year 2001 funds and the remainder of fiscal year 2000 funds.
- (g) For the remaining grant cycles, you may submit only one proposal of Tier One projects per fiscal year.
- (h) When we approve projects, the appropriate Service Regional Office will determine how many grant agreements are necessary.

§ 86.55 What are my compliance requirements with Federal laws, regulations, and policies?

- (a) To receive Federal funds, you must agree to and certify compliance with all applicable Federal laws, regulations, and policies. You must submit an Assurance Statement, as described in 43 CFR part 12.51(c), that describes how you comply with Federal grant requirements; and
- (b) You may have to provide additional documentation to comply with environmental and other laws, as defined in Fish and Wildlife Service Manual 523 FW 1 (available on the internet at http://www.fws.gov/directives/523fw1.html). The Service Regional Office Grant Administrator may request preliminary evidence at the grant proposal stage that the proposed project will meet these compliance requirements. Consult with the appropriate Service Regional Office for specific applicability.

Subpart F—How the Service Selects Projects To Receive Grants

§ 86.60 What are the criteria used to select projects for grants?

- (a) We will rank all Tier Two proposals according to the criteria in paragraph (b) of this section and the attached chart, which sets forth points we will ascribe for various factors.
 - (b) We will consider proposals that:

| (1) Plan to construct, renovate, and maintain tie-up facilities for transient nontrailerable recreational vessels following priorities identified in your State's program plan (see Subpart M for State program plan information) that the Secretary of the Interior has approved under section 7404(c) of the Sportfishing and Boating Safety Act. (2) Provide for public/private and public/public partnership efforts to develop, renovate, and maintain tie-up facilities. | 15 points. |
|--|--------------|
| These partners must be other than the Service and lead State agency: (i) One partner | 5 points. |
| (ii) Two parlners | 10 points. |
| (iii) Three or more partners | 15 points. |
| (3) Use innovative techniques to increase the availability of tie-up facilities for transient nontrailemble recreational vessels (includes education/information). | 0-15 points. |
| (4) Include private, local, or other State funds in addition to the non-Federal match, described in § 86.42: (i) Twenty-six percent to thirty-five percent | 5 points. |
| (ii) Between thirty-six and forty-nine percent | 10 points. |
| (iii) Fifty percent and above | 15 points. |
| (5) Are cost efficient. Proposals are cost efficient when the tie-up facility or access site's features add a high value compared with the funds from the proposal, for example, where you construct a small feature such as a transient mooring dock within an existing harbor that adds high value and opportunity to existing features (restrooms, utilities, etc.). A proposal that requires installing all of the above features would add less value for the cost. | 0-10 points. |
| (6) Provide a significant link to prominent destination way points such as those near metropolitan population centers, cultural or natural areas, or that provide safe harbors from storms. | 10 points. |
| (7) Provide access to recreational, historic, cultural, natural, or scenic opportunities of national, regional, or local significance. Projects that provide access to opportunities of national, regional, or local significance receive 5 points for each, for a maximum of 15 points. | |
| (8) Provide significant positive economic impacts to a community. For example, a project that costs \$100,000 and attracts a number of bosters who altogether spend \$1 million a year in the community. | 1-5 points. |
| (9) Include multi-State efforts that result in coordinating location of tie-up facilities | 5 points. |
| (10) Total possible points | 105 points. |

| Criteria | Points |
|---|--------|
| (1) Construct Tie-up Facilities | 15 |
| (2) Provide Partnership Efforts | 5-15 |
| (3) Use Innovative Techniques (4) Include Other Funding | 0-15 |
| Sources | 5-15 |
| (5) Are Cost Efficient | 0-10 |
| (6) Provide Way Point Linkage (7) Provide Access To Oppor- | 10 |
| tunities | 5-15 |
| nomic Impacts | 1-5 |
| (9) Include Multi-State Efforts | 5 |
| (10) Total Possible Points | 105 |

§86.61 What process does the Service use to select projects for grants?

The Service's Division of Federal Aid convenes a panel of professional staff to review, rank, and recommend funding to the Service Director. This panel will include representatives from the Service's Washington, DC, and Regional Offices. The Director may convene an advisory panel of nongovernmental organizations to advise and make recommendations to the Federal panel. The Service Director will select projects for grants by August 16, 2001, August 10, 2001, and August 10, 2002, for the three grant cycles.

§ 86.62 What must I do after my project has been selected?

After we approve your award, we will notify you to work with the appropriate Service Regional Office to fulfill the grant documentation requirements and finalize the grant agreement.

§ 86.63 May I appeal if my project is not selected?

If you have a difference of opinion over the eligibility of proposed activities or differences arising over the conduct of work, you may appeal to the Director. Final determination rests with the Secretary of the Interior (50 CFR 80.7).

Subpart G—How States Manage Grants

§ 86.70 What are my requirements to acquire, install, operate, and maintain real and personal property?

(a) You will find applicable regulations for this subject in 43 CFR 12.71 and 12.72. If you have questions about applicability, contact the appropriate Service Regional Office.
(b) You must ensure that the design

and installation of tie-up facilities provide for substantial structures that will have a significant longevity, at least 20 years.

(c) You must ensure that you operate, maintain, and use the tie-up facilities and features for the stated grant purpose. You must obtain prior written approval from the appropriate Service Regional Director before you can convert these tie-up facilities to other

§86.71 How will I be reimbursed?

For details on how we will pay you, refer to 43 CFR 12.61.

§ 86.72 Do any other Federal requirements apply to this program?

For administrative requirements not covered under these specific guidelines. check 43 CFR 12, which generally applies to all Federal grant programs.

§86.73 What if I do not spend all the money?

Funds not obligated or expended after 3 fiscal years from the date of the award revert to the Secretary of Transportation for use in State recreational boating safety programs. (16 U.S.C. 777c(b)(3)(B), 16 U.S.C. 777c(b)(4))

§86.74 What if I need more money?

Funds for grants are available only on a competitive basis. Therefore, if you need more money, you must compete in the next grant cycle.

Subpart H—Reporting Requirements for the States

§ 86.80 What are my reporting requirements for this grant program?

(a) For all projects, you must submit to the appropriate Service Regional Office an annual report and a final performance report and otherwise comply with 43 CFR 12.80.

(b) For Tier Two projects, you must submit quarterly reports according to 43 CFR 12.80.

§86.81 When are the reports due?

Reports are due as follows: (a) Annual reports are due 90 days

after the grant year ends;

(b) The final performance report is due 90 days after the expiration or termination of grant support;

(c) Tier Two quarterly reports are due January 31, April 30, July 31, and October 31 unless specified otherwise in the grant agreement; and

(d) The State must report certified percentage of completion data and other significant developments in accordance

with the grant agreement or 43 CFR 12.80.

§86.82 What must be in the reports?

The reports must include the following:

- (a) You must identify the actual accomplishments compared to the objectives established for the period;
- You must identify the reasons for any slippage if established objectives were not met; and
- (c) You must identify any additional pertinent information including, when appropriate, analysis and explanation of cost overruns or high unit costs.

Subpart I—State Use of Signs and Sport Fish Restoration Symbols

§ 86.90 What are my responsibilities for information signs?

You should install appropriate information signs at boating infrastructure tie-up facilities. You should ensure that this information is clearly visible, directing boaters to the facility. Information should show fees, restrictions, hours of operation, a contact name, and telephone number to report an inoperable facility.

§86.91 What are my program crediting responsibilities?

You should give public credit to the Federal Aid in Sport Fish Restoration (SFR) program as the source of funding for the BIC Program. You should recognize this program by using the SFR logo. You are encouraged to use the crediting logo identified in § 80.26 of this chapter to identify national BIC Program projects.

§ 86.92 Who can use the SFR logo?

The States may use the SFR logo and should encourage others to display it. Other people or organizations may use the logo for purposes related to the national BIG Program as authorized in § 80.26 of this chapter.

§86.93 Where should I use the SFR logo?

You should display the logo on tie-up facilities that you construct, acquire, develop, or maintain under these grants. You should also use the logo on printed material or other visual representations that relate to project accomplishments or education/information. Refer to § 85.47 of this chapter for logo colors.

§86.94 What crediting language should I use?

Suggested examples of language to use when crediting the national BIG Program follow:

(a) Example 1: The Federal Aid in Sport Fish Restoration Program funded this facility thanks to your purchase of fishing equipment and motorboat fuels.

- (b) Example 2: The Federal Aid in Sport Fish Restoration Program is funding this construction thanks to your purchase of fishing equipment and motorboat fuels. And.
- (c) Example 3: The Federal Aid in Sport Fish Restoration Program funded this (pamphlet) thanks to your purchase of fishing equipment and motorboat fuels

Subpart J—Service Completion of the National Framework

§86.100 What is the National Framework?

The National Framework is the survey, required by the Act, you must use to determine boating access needs in your State. Through a State survey, you must conduct a boating access needs assessment or data collection to determine the adequacy, number, location, and quality of tie-up facilities and boat access sites providing access to recreational waters for all sizes of recreational boats.

§ 86.101 What is the Service schedule to adopt the National Framework?

The Secretary of the Interior adopted the National Framework on September 28, 2000 via a notice in the Federal Register (Volume 65, Number 189, Page 58284).

§86.102 How did the Service design the National Framework?

The Framework divides the survey into two components: boater survey, and boat access provider survey.

- (a) The purpose of the boater survey component is to identify boat user preferences and concerns for existing and needed access available to the public.
- (1) The nontrailerable boat data set will fulfill informational needs for you to develop your State program plans as called for in the Act.
- (2) The boater survey will survey registered boat owners in your State for two types of boats:
- (i) Part A—for nontrailerable recreational vessels.
- (ii) Part B—for trailerable and "cartop" boats (less than 26 feet long).
- (b) The purpose of the boat access provider component is to identify boat access providers' ideas about current and needed facility and site locations and perceptions of boat user preferences and concerns regarding access. We developed these questions to guide interviews of boat access facility and site managers.
- (1) The nontrailerable boat data set will fulfill the informational needs for you to develop your State plans as called for in the Act.

- (2) The boat access provider survey will survey facility providers in your State for two types of boats:
- (i) Part C—a survey to all providers in your State who allow public access, including State agency and non-State entities (Federal and local government entities, corporate and private/ commercial providers), and operate tieup facilities for nontrailerable recreational vessels.
- (ii) Part D—a survey to all providers in your State who allow public access and operate boat access sites for boats less than 26 feet long.

Subpart K—How States Will Complete Access Needs Surveys

§ 86.110 What does the State survey do?

The State survey determines the status of boating access facilities for all recreational boats in your State and your future boater access needs.

§86.111 Must I do a survey?

The Act does not require surveys.
They are voluntary. However, if you do
a survey, you must complete it
following the National Framework to
receive funds. You must transmit the
results to the Service Regional Offices in
a common electronic format, such as
Microsoft Word, Word Perfect, Excel or
Ouattro Pro.

§86.112 What are the advantages of doing a survey?

Surveys provide the information necessary to fully understand the needs of boaters in your State. Surveys allow you to develop a meaningful plan to provide better access to boaters. Use surveys to complete the plan.

§ 86.113 What if I have recently completed a boat access survey?

If the recent survey substantially answers the provisions in § 86.118, the appropriate Service Regional Office will determine if it is sufficient to meet the needs of the program. If the Regional Office determines that the survey is not sufficient, you must complete that portion(s) or an entire new survey to receive credit for completing a recent survey.

§ 86.114 Do I need to conduct a survey if I already have a plan for installing tie-up

You need not conduct the survey if the appropriate Secretary of the Interior certifies that you have developed and are carrying out a State program plan, as described in Subpart M of this chapter, that ensures that public boat access exists and is adequate to meet the needs of recreational boaters on your waters.

§86.115 How should I administer the survey?

Use a consultant or university specializing in administration of such surveys. Use sample sizes large enough to achieve statistical accuracy so the estimate is within plus or minus 10 percent of the true number.

(a) You may use a telephone, mail, or other type of survey for a sample population of boaters within the State. Costs for telephone and mail surveys are roughly similar. However, response rates for mail surveys are generally lower.

(b) For boat access providers, we prefer that you survey all State agency and non-State providers, but you may survey a sample population.

(c) You may develop your own methodology to collect data, which may include telephone, mail, fax, or other inventory means. We do not expect you to use automated, electronic, mechanical, or similar means of information collection.

(d) Data collected are unique to each respondent. Data collection should use standard survey method criteria to gather information from each respondent.

§86.116 May I change the questions in the survey?

You must not change the questions because we need information that is comparable nationwide. We have developed a survey instrument for completing the surveys. We are seeking approval from OMB on the survey questions and the OMB approval does not extend to additional questions.

§86.117 Reserved for survey approval schedule.

§86.118 What does this survey instrument include?

(a) We divided this survey into four parts. Part A being for transient nontrailerable boat owners. Part B is for trailerable or "car-top" boat owners. Part C is for State agency and non-State providers of facilities for nontrailerable recreational vessels in the State. Part D is for State and non-State providers of access sites for trailerable or "car-top" boats.

(b) Follow these instructions to complete Part A—BOAT OWNER SURVEY FOR TIE-UP FACILITIES FOR NONTRAILERABLE RECREATIONAL VESSELS:

 If the boater owns a nontrailerable recreational vessel, ask the boater to fill out Part A;

(2) If the boater owns more than one boat 26 feet or more in length, ask the boater to provide information for the boat he or she uses most often; (3) If the boater owns at least one boat more than and at least one boat less than 26 feet in length, ask the boater to fill out both Parts A and B: and.

(4) You should use a sample size large enough to achieve statistical accuracy so the estimate is within 10 percent of the true number.

(c) Follow these instructions to complete Part B—BOAT OWNER SURVEY FOR TRAILERABLE OR "CAR-TOP" BOAT ACCESS SITES:

(1) If the boater owns a boat less than 26 feet long, ask the boater to fill out Part B:

(2) If the boater owns more than one boat less than 26 feet long, ask the boater to provide information for the boat he or she uses most;

(3) If the boater owns at least one boat more than and at least one boat less than 26 feet in length, ask the boater to complete both Parts A and B; and,

(4) You should use a sample size large enough to achieve statistical accuracy so the estimate is within 10 percent of the true number.

(d) Parts C and D are surveys for providers of tie-up facilities and boat access sites. Part C is for State agency and non-State providers of facilities for nontrailerable recreational vessels in the State. Part D is for State and non-State providers of boat access sites for boats less than 26 feet in length.

(e) Follow these instructions to complete Part C—STATE AGENCY AND NON-STATE PROVIDER SURVEY FOR TIE-UP FACILITIES:

 Ask State agency and non-State providers of tie-up facilities for nontrailerable recreational vessels to fill out Part C.

(2) If more than one State agency manages these facilities, send this survey to all of those agencies.

(3) If the State agency or non-State provider awards grants to others who provide facilities, ask these grantees to respond for these facilities instead of the State agency or non-State provider.

(4) If a State agency or non-State provider operates facilities and sites for both nontrailerable and trailerable boats, ask the provider to fill out both Parts C and D.

(5) Ask State agency and non-State providers to identify all tie-up facilities.

(6) For all questions, if you need additional space, make copies of the appropriate page.

(f) Follow these instructions to complete Part D—STATE AGENCY AND NON-STATE PROVIDER SURVEY FOR TRAILERABLE BOAT ACCESS SITES.

 Ask State agency and non-State providers of access sites for boats less than 26 feet long to fill out Part D. (2) Non-State providers include the Federal Government, local government, corporations, private owners, and others.

(3) If more than one State agency manages these sites, send this survey to all of them.

(4) If the State agency or non-State provider awards grants to others who provide sites, ask these grantees to respond for these sites instead of the State agency or non-State provider.

(5) If a State agency or non-State provider operates facilities and sites for both nontrailerable and trailerable boats, ask the provider to fill out both Parts C and D.

(6) We prefer that the State agency or non-State provider identify all boat access sites and water-bodies, but if he or she has many sites and water-bodies, the provider may group the information together rather than identify each site individually.

(7) For all questions, if you need additional space, make copies of the appropriate page.

Subpart L—Completing the Comprehensive National Assessment

§86.120 What is the Comprehensive National Assessment?

The Comprehensive National Assessment is a national report integrating the results of State boat access needs and facility surveys.

§ 86.121 What does the Comprehensive National Assessment do?

The Comprehensive National Assessment determines nationwide the adequacy, number, location, and quality of public tie-up facilities and boat access sites for all sizes of recreational boats.

§86.122 Who completes the Comprehensive National Assessment?

The Service completes the Assessment. We will develop standards in consultation with the States.

§86.123 Comprehensive National Assessment schedule.

Using the results from the State surveys, the Service will compile the results and produce the Comprehensive National Assessment by September 30, 2003.

§ 86.124 What are the Comprehensive National Assessment products?

The Comprehensive National Assessment products are:

(a) A single report, including the following information:

 A national summary of all the information gathered in the State surveys.

- (2) A table of States showing the results of the information gathered.
- (3) One-page individual State summaries of the information.
- (4) Appendices that include the survey questions, and names, addresses, and telephone numbers of State contacts.
- (5) An introduction, background, methodology, results, and findings.
 - (6) Information on the following:
- Boater trends, such as what types of boats they own, where they boat, and how often they boat.
- (ii) Boater needs, such as where facilities and sites are now found, where boaters need new facilities and boat access sites, and what changes of features boaters need at these facilities and sites. And
 - (iii) Condition of facilities.
- (b) Summary report abstracting important information from the final national report. And
- (c) A key findings fact sheet suitable for widespread distribution.

Subpart M—How States Will Complete the State Program Plans

§86.130 What does the State program plan

The State program plan identifies the construction, renovation, and maintenance of tie-up facilities needed to meet nontrailerable recreational vessel user needs in the State.

§ 86.131 Must I do a plan?

The Act does not require plans. Plans are voluntary. However, if you do a plan, you must complete it following these regulations.

§ 86.132 What are the advantages to doing a plan?

Plans provide the information necessary to fully understand the needs of boaters operating nontrailerable recreational vessels in your State. The plan will make you more competitive when you submit grants under this program. We will give you 15 points for having an approved plan.

§ 86.133 What are the plan standards?

You must hase State program plans on a recent, completed survey following the National Framework.

§86.134 What if I am already carrying out a plan?

You need not develop a program plan if we certify that you have developed and are carrying out a plan that ensures public boat access is and will be adequate to meet the needs of recreational boaters on your waters.

§ 86.135 Reserved for plan approval schedule.

§86.136 What must be in the plan?

The plan must:

 (a) Identify current boat use and patterns of use.

- (b) Identify current tie-up facilities and features open to the public and their condition.
- (c) Identify boat access user needs and preferences and their desired locations. Include repair, replacement, and expansion needs and new tie-up facilities and features needed.
- (d) Identify factors that inhibit boating in specific areas, such as lack of facilities, or conditions attached that inhibit full use of facilities. Identify strategies to overcome these problems.
- (e) Include information about the longevity of current tie-up facilities.

§86.137 What variables should I consider?

You should consider the following variables:

- (a) Location of population centers,
- (b) Boat-based recreation demand,
- (c) Cost of development,
- (d) Local support and commitment to maintenance,
 - (e) Water-body size,
- (f) Nature of the fishery and other resources,
- (g) Geographic distribution of existing tie-up facilities,
- (h) How to balance the need for new tie-up facilities with the cost to maintain and improve existing facilities.

Dated: December 8, 2000.

Kenneth L. Smith,

Acting Assistant Secretary for Fish and Wildlife and Parks.

[FR Doc. 01-951 Filed 1-17-01; 8:45 am] BILLING CODE 4310-55-P

BIDDER'S CHECKLIST

(Note: The purpose of this checklist is to serve as a reminder of major items to be addressed in submitting a bid and is not intended to be all inclusive. It does not alleviate the Bidder from the responsibility of becoming familiar with all aspects of the Contract Documents and Proper completion and submission of his bid.)

| 1. | All Contract Documents thoroughly read and understood | X |
|-----|---|---|
| 2. | All blank spaces in Bid filled in black ink. | X |
| 3. | Total and unit Prices added correctly. | X |
| 4. | Addenda acknowledged. | X |
| 5. | Subcontractors are named as indicated in the Bid. | X |
| 6. | Experience record included. | X |
| 7. | Bid signed by authorized officer. | X |
| 8. | Bid Bond completed and executed, including power-of-attorney, dated the same date as Bid Bond. | X |
| 9. | Bidder familiar with federal, state, and local laws, ordinances, rules and regulations affecting performance of the work. | X |
| 10. | Bidder, if successful, able to obtain and/or demonstrate possession of required licenses and certificates within (10) ten days after receiving a Notice of Award. | X |
| 11. | Bid submitted intact with the volume containing the Bidding Requirements, Contract Forms and Conditions of the Contract, one (1) original, two (2) USB drives. | X |
| 12. | Bid Documents submitted in sealed envelope and addressed and labeled in conformance with the instructions in the Invitation to Bid. | X |
| 13. | Anti-kickback Affidavit; Public Entity Crime Form; City of Key West Indemnification Equal Benefits for Domestic Partners Affidavit; Local Vendor Certification; Grant Requirements | |